# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON D.C. 20549

# FORM 10-Q

# $\ensuremath{\boxtimes}$ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

	For the Quarterly Period Ended June 30, 2	022	
	OR		
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUA	ANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SI	ECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934	
Fo	or the transition period fromto	<u></u>	
	Commission file number: <u>005-92867</u>		
Œ	PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. xact name of Registrant as specified in its cl	narter)	
Delaware		85-1591963	
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)		(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)	
1111 Lincoln Road, Suite 500 Miami Beach, Florida		33139	
(Address of principal executive offices)	)	(Zip Code)	
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:		Name of each exchange on	
Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	which registered	
Common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share	KTTA	The Nasdaq Capital Market	
Warrants, exercisable for one share of Common Stock	KTTAW	The Nasdaq Capital Market	
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed al 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was red. Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted el posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of the and post such files). ⊠ Yes □ No	equired to file such reports), and (2) has been s lectronically and posted on its corporate Web s	ubject to such filing requirements for the past 90 da site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be	e submitted an
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accompany. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated			
Large Accelerated Filer □		Accelerated Filer	
Non-Accelerated Filer		Smaller Reporting Company Emerging Growth Company	×
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the		l transition period for complying with any new or r	evised financia
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell compa	ny (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange	Act). □ Yes ⊠ No	
As of August 8, 2022, there were 26,698,688 shares of the regi	strant's common stock outstanding.		

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. FORM 10-Q

# For the Quarter ended June 30, 2022

	_	Page
PART I. FI	NANCIAL INFORMATION	
ITEM 1.	Financial Statements	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at June 30, 2022 (unaudited) and December 31, 2021	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss (unaudited) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 and 2021	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (unaudited) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 and 2021	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited) for the six months ended June 30, 2022 and 2021	4
	Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	5
ITEM 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
ITEM 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	22
ITEM 4.	Controls and Procedures	22
<u>PART II. O</u>	OTHER INFORMATION	23
ITEM 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	23
ITEM 1A.	Risk Factors	23
ITEM 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	23
ITEM 3.	<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	23
ITEM 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	23
ITEM 5.	Other Information	23
ITEM 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	24
<u>SIGNATUI</u>	<u>res</u>	25

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

		June 30, 2022		ecember 31, 2021
	(	<b>Unaudited</b> )		
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	47,940,075	\$	52,966,706
Prepaid expenses		594,613		333,751
Other current assets		79,595		-
Total current assets		48,614,283		53,300,457
Property and equipment		169,559		20,124
Right of use asset- operating lease		410,392		=
Goodwill		3,833,453		-
Total assets	\$	53,027,687	\$	53,320,581
LIABILITIES AND STACKHALDERS FAILITY				
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	848,694	\$	447,280
Lease liability- short term portion	Ф	101,418	Ф	447,200
·			_	117.200
Total current liabilities		950,112		447,280
Non-current liabilities				
Lease liability		358,245		-
Warrant liabilities		245,803		1,452,800
Total non-current liabilities		604,048		1,452,800
Total liabilities		1,554,160		1,900,080
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 4)				
Stockholders' equity:				
Preferred stock, par value \$0.0001, 5,000,000 shares authorized; 0 issued and outstanding		-		-
Common stock, par value \$0.0001, 495,000,000 shares authorized; 26,698,688 and 23,008,371 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, respectively		18,053		17,684
Additional paid-in capital		57,966,672		53,627,883
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(64,059)		(10,561)
Accumulated deficit		(6,447,139)		(2,214,505)
Total stockholders' equity		51,473,527	_	51,420,501
1 2	_		_	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	53,027,687	\$	53,320,581

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS (Unaudited)

	For the Three Months Ended			For the Six Months Ended				
		June 30, 2022		June 30, 2021	_	June 30, 2022		June 30, 2021
Revenues	\$	13,581	\$	-	\$	27,239	\$	-
Cost of services		15,101		<u>-</u>		28,038		<u>-</u>
Gross margin		(1,520)		-		(799)		=
Operating expenses:								
Selling, general and administrative		3,078,574		727,947		5,483,832		1,277,556
Loss from operations		(3,080,094)		(727,947)		(5,484,631)		(1,277,556)
Other income:								
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities		421,700		-		1,206,997		-
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable		-		-		45,000		-
Other income		421,700		-		1,251,997		-
Loss before income taxes		(2,658,394)		(727,947)		(4,232,634)		(1,277,556)
Provision for income taxes		-		-				-
Net loss	\$	(2,658,394)	\$	(727,947)	\$	(4,232,634)	\$	(1,277,556)
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		23,444,135		8,258,371		23,226,253		8,036,073
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	\$	(0.11)	\$	(0.09)	\$	(0.18)	\$	(0.16)
Comprehensive loss:								
Net loss	\$	(2,658,394)	\$	(727,947)	\$	(4,232,634)	\$	(1,277,556)
Foreign currency translation		(48,985)		(2,315)		(53,498)		(2,312)
Comprehensive loss	\$	(2,707,379)	\$	(730,262)	\$	(4,286,132)	\$	(1,279,868)

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

				Δ	Additional	A	ccumulated Other				Total
	Commo	n Sto	ck	•	Paid-in	Co	mprehensive	A	ccumulated	St	ockholders'
	Shares	A	mount	_	Capital	_	Loss	_	Deficit	_	Equity
Balance at December 31, 2020	7,469,125	\$	14,938	\$	267,401	\$	-	\$	(40,984)	\$	241,355
Issuance of common stock for cash	635,594		1,271		1,207,655		-		-		1,208,926
Net loss	<u>-</u> _				<u>-</u>		<u>-</u>		(549,609)		(549,609)
Balance at March 31, 2021	8,104,719		16,209		1,475,056		-		(590,593)		900,672
Stock-based compensation expense	-		-		299,665		-		-		299,665
Share adjustment	153,652		-		-		-		-		-
Foreign currency translation	-		-		-		(2,312)		-		(2,312)
Net loss	<u>-</u> _				<u>-</u>		_		(727,947)		(727,947)
Balance at June 30, 2021	8,258,371	\$	16,209	\$	1,774,721	\$	(2,312)	\$	(1,318,540)	\$	470,078
Balance at December 31, 2021	23,008,371	\$	17,684	\$	53,627,883	\$	(10,561)	\$	(2,214,505)	\$	51,420,501
Stock-based compensation expense	-		-		135,630		-		-		135,630
Foreign currency translation	-		-		-		(4,513)		-		(4,513)
Net loss	-		-		-		-		(1,574,240)		(1,574,240)
Balance at March 31, 2022	23,008,371		17,684		53,763,513		(15,074)		(3,788,745)		49,977,378
Stock-based compensation expense	-		-		125,586		-		-		125,586
Shares issued for services	429,447		43		433,698		-		-		433,741
Warrants issued for acquisition	-		-		350,722		-		-		350,722
Common share issued for acquisition	3,260,870		326		3,293,153		-		-		3,293,479
Foreign currency translation	-		-		-		(48,985)		-		(48,985)
Net loss			-		<u>-</u>				(2,658,394)		(2,658,394)
Balance at June 30, 2022	26,698,688	\$	18,053	\$	57,966,672	\$	(64,059)	\$	(6,447,139)	\$	51,473,527

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

	For the Six M	Ionths Ended
	June 30, 2022	June 30, 2021
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net loss	\$ (4,232,634)	\$ (1,277,556)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:		
Depreciation	15,801	-
Stock-based compensation	694,957	299,665
Deferred offering costs	-	(282,860)
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities	(1,206,997)	-
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Changes in prepaid expenses	(211,482)	(68,610)
Changes in other assets	(79,595)	-
Changes in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	99,171	448,078
Changes in lease liabilities	16,271	
Net cash used in operating activities	(4,904,508)	(881,283)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		
Purchase of property and equipment	(152,177)	-
Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired	77,060	-
Net cash used in investing activities	(75,117)	-
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Cash proceeds from issuance of common stock	-	1,208,926
Net cash provided by financing activities	-	1,208,926
Effect of foreign currency translation on cash	(47,006)	(2,312)
NET CHANGE IN CASH	(5,026,631)	325,331
Cash - Beginning of period	52,966,706	243,650
Cash - End of period	\$ 47,940,075	\$ 568,981
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURES OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION:		
Lease liabilities arising from obtaining right-of-use assets	\$ 410,392	\$ -
Lease nationities arising from obtaining right-or-use assets	\$ 410,392	Φ -

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE THREE AND SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2022 AND 2021

# NOTE 1 - NATURE OF THE ORGANIZATION AND BUSINESS

Pasithea Therapeutics Corp. ("Pasithea" or the "Company") was incorporated in the State of Delaware on May 12, 2020. The Company is a biotechnology company focused on the discovery research and development of new and effective treatments for psychiatric and neurological disorders. The Company's primary operations focus on developing drugs that target the pathophysiology underlying such disorders rather than symptomatic treatments, with the goal of developing new pharmacological agents that display significant advantages over conventional therapies with respect to efficacy and tolerability.

On September 17, 2021, the Company sold 4,800,000 Units in an Initial Public Offering (the "Initial Public Offering") at a price of \$5.00 per Unit for a total of \$24,000,000. The Company incurred offering costs of \$3,445,200, consisting of \$2,137,800 of underwriting fees and expenses and \$1,307,400 of costs related to the Initial Public Offering.

The Company's secondary operations are focused on providing business support services to anti-depression clinics in the U.K. and in the United States. Its operations in the U.K. involve providing business support services to registered healthcare providers who assess patients and, if appropriate, administer intravenous infusions of ketamine. Its operations in the United States involve providing business support services to entities that furnish similar services to patients who personally pay for those services. Operations are expected to initially take place across the United States and the U.K. through partnerships with healthcare companies.

Throughout this report, the terms "our," "we," "us," and the "Company" refer to Pasithea Therapeutics Corp. and its subsidiaries, Pasithea Therapeutics Limited (U.K.), Pasithea Therapeutics Portugal, Sociedade Unipessoal Lda, Pasithea Clinics Corp, and Alpha 5 Integrin, LLC (See Note 7- Acquisition), Pasithea Therapeutics Limited (U.K.) is a private limited Company, registered in the United Kingdom (U.K.). Pasithea Therapeutics Portugal, Sociedade Unipessoal Lda is a private limited Company, registered in Portugal. Pasithea Clinics Corp. is incorporated in Delaware. Alpha 5 Integrin, LLC is Delaware limited liability company.

#### Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") for interim financial information and are unaudited. In the opinion of management, such financial information includes all adjustments (consisting only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation of the Company's financial position at such dates and the operating results and cash flows for such periods. Certain information and disclosures normally included in consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP have been condensed or omitted. The condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2021 was derived from our audited financial statements but does not include all disclosures required by U.S. GAAP. Accordingly, these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements and related notes included in its annual report on Form 10-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 30, 2022. The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 are not necessarily indicative of the results for the year ending December 31, 2022 or for any future period.

# Emerging Growth Company

The Company is an "emerging growth company," as defined in Section 2(a) of the Securities Act, as modified by the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act"), and it may take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in its periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. Further, Section 102(b)(1) of the JOBS Act exempts emerging growth companies from being required to comply with new or revised financial accounting standards until private companies (that is, those that have not had a Securities Act registration statement declared effective or do not have a class of securities registered under the Exchange Act) are required to comply with the new or revised financial accounting standards. The JOBS Act provides that a company can elect to opt out of the extended transition period and comply with the requirements that apply to non-emerging growth companies but any such election to opt out is irrevocable. The Company has elected not to opt out of such extended transition period which means that when a standard is issued or revised and it has different application dates for public or private companies, the Company, as an emerging growth company, can adopt the new or revised standard. This may make comparison of the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements with another public company which is neither an emerging growth company nor an emerging growth company which has opted out of using the extended transition period difficult or impossible because of the potential differences in accounting standards used.

#### COVID-19 Pandemic

In March 2020, the World Health Organization (the "WHO") characterized the outbreak of the novel strain of coronavirus, specifically identified as COVID-19, as a global pandemic. This has resulted in governments enacting emergency measures to combat the spread of the virus. These measures, which include the implementation of travel bans, self-imposed quarantine periods and social distancing, have caused material disruption to business, resulting in a global economic slowdown. Equity markets have experienced significant volatility and weakness and the governments and central banks have reacted with significant monetary and fiscal interventions designed to stabilize economic conditions.

The current challenging economic climate may lead to adverse changes in cash flows, working capital levels and/or debt balances, which may also have a direct impact on the Company's operating results and financial position in the future. The ultimate duration and magnitude of the impact and the efficacy of government interventions on the economy and the financial effect on the Company is not known at this time. The extent of such impact will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and not in the Company's control, including new information which may emerge concerning the spread and severity of COVID-19, or any of its variants, and actions taken to address its impact, among others. The repercussions of this health crisis could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, financial condition, liquidity and operating results.

In response to COVID-19, the Company has implemented working practices to address potential impacts to its operations, employees and customers, and will take further measures in the future if and as required. At present, we do not believe there has been any appreciable impact on the Company specifically associated with COVID-19.

# NOTE 2 – SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES AND NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

#### Principles of Consolidation

The Company evaluates the need to consolidate affiliates based on standards set forth in Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 810, "Consolidation," ("ASC 810"). The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries, Pasithea Therapeutics Limited (U.K.) and Pasithea Clinics Corp. ("Pasithea Clinics") Pasithea Clinics") Pasithea Therapeutics Portugal, Sociedade Unipessoal Lda ("Pasithea Portugal"). All significant intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

These condensed consolidated financial statements are presented in U.S. Dollars.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires the Company's management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statement and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period.

Making estimates requires management to exercise significant judgment. It is at least reasonably possible that the estimate of the effect of a condition, situation or set of circumstances that existed at the date of the financial statements, which management considered in formulating its estimate, could change in the near term due to one or more future confirming events. One of the more significant accounting estimates included in these condensed consolidated financial statements is the determination of fair value of the warrant liabilities. Accordingly, the actual results could differ significantly from those estimates.

#### Cash and cash equivalents

The Company considers all short-term investments with an original maturity of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents. The Company had no cash equivalents as of June 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021.

# Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is recorded at cost. Depreciation is computed using straight-line and accelerated methods over the estimated useful lives of the related assets. Expenditures that enhance the useful lives of the assets are capitalized and depreciated. Maintenance and repairs are expensed as incurred. When properties are retired or otherwise disposed of, related costs and related accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts. As of June 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, the Company had total fixed assets (property and equipment) of \$186,331 and \$21,503, respectively, with accumulated depreciation of \$16,772, and \$1,379, respectively. Depreciation expense was \$10,787 and \$15,801 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022, and \$0 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021, respectively.

# Offering Costs

Offering costs consist of professional fees, filing, regulatory and other costs incurred through the balance sheet date that are directly related to the Initial Public Offering. In September 2021, the Company recognized offering costs of \$3,445,200, consisting of \$2,137,800 of underwriting fees and expenses and \$1,307,400 of costs related to the Initial Public Offering. Offering costs are allocated to the separable financial instruments issued in the Initial Public Offering based on the relative fair value basis compared to total proceeds received.

#### Warrant Liability

The Company accounts for its Public and Representative Warrants (each, the "Public Warrants" and "Representative Warrants" and, collectively, the "IPO Warrants") in accordance with the guidance contained in ASC 815, "Derivatives and Hedging," under which the IPO Warrants do not meet the criteria for equity treatment and must be recorded as derivative liabilities. Accordingly, the Company classifies the IPO Warrants as liabilities at their fair value and adjusts the IPO Warrants to fair value at each reporting period. This liability is subject to re-measurement at each balance sheet date until the IPO Warrants are exercised or expire, and any change in fair value is recognized in the Company's condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss. The fair value of the Public and Representative Warrants was initially measured at the end of each reporting period, using a Black-Scholes option pricing model. At June 30, 2022, the fair value of the Public Warrants was measured using quoted market prices, and the fair value of the Representative Warrants was based on an estimate of the relative fair value to the Public Warrants, accounting for a small difference in the exercise price.

#### Income Taxes

The Company follows the asset and liability method of accounting for income taxes under ASC 740, "Income Taxes." Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that included the enactment date. Valuation allowances are established, when necessary, to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized. At June 30, 2022, the Company had deferred tax assets related to certain net operating losses. A valuation allowance was established against these deferred tax assets at their full amount, resulting in a zero balance of deferred tax assets on the condensed consolidated balance sheets at June 30, 2022.

ASC 740 prescribes a recognition threshold and a measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of tax positions taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. For those benefits to be recognized, a tax position must be more likely than not to be sustained upon examination by taxing authorities. The Company recognizes accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense. There were no unrecognized tax benefits and no amounts accrued for interest and penalties as of June 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021. The Company is currently not aware of any issues under review that could result in significant payments, accruals or material deviation from its position. The Company is subject to income tax examinations by major taxing authorities since inception.

#### Concentration of Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist of a cash account in a financial institution, which, at times, may exceed the Federal Depository Insurance Coverage of \$250,000. As of June 30, 2022, the Company has not experienced losses on this account and management believes the Company is not exposed to significant risks on such account.

#### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

With the exception of liabilities related to the IPO Warrants, described in the table below, the fair value of the Company's assets and liabilities, which qualify as financial instruments under ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures," approximates the carrying amounts represented in the accompanying balance sheet, primarily due to their short-term nature.

# Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received for sale of an asset or paid for transfer of a liability, in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. GAAP establishes a three-tier fair value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1 measurements) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3 measurements). These tiers include:

- Level 1, defined as observable inputs such as quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical instruments in active markets;
- Level 2, defined as inputs other than quoted prices in active markets that are either directly or indirectly observable such as quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets or quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and
- Level 3, defined as unobservable inputs in which little or no market data exists, therefore requiring an entity to develop its own assumptions, such as valuations derived from valuation techniques in which one or more significant inputs or significant value drivers are unobservable.

The following table presents information about the Company's liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis and indicates the fair value hierarchy of the valuation inputs the Company utilized to determine such fair value:

		F	air value mea	suremei	ıts at repor	ting d	ate using:
Description	Fair Value	fo I	oted prices n active markets r identical iabilities Level 1)	obs ii	nificant other ervable nputs evel 2)		Significant nobservable inputs (Level 3)
Liabilities:	 						
Public Warrant liabilities, June 30, 2022	\$ 238,464	\$	238,464	\$	-	\$	-
Representative Warrant liabilities, June 30, 2022	\$ 7,339	\$	-	\$	-	\$	7,339
Liabilities:							
Public Warrant liabilities, December 31, 2021	\$ 1,361,600	\$	-	\$	-	\$	1,361,600
Representative Warrant liabilities, December 31, 2021	\$ 91,200	\$		\$		\$	91,200

The fair value of the liability associated with the Public Warrants at June 30, 2022 was based on the quoted closing price on The Nasdaq Capital Market and is classified as Level 1. The fair value of the liability associated with the Representative Warrants at June 30, 2022 was based on an estimate of the relative fair value to the Public Warrants, accounting for a small difference in the exercise price, and is classified as Level 3. The change of the Public Warrant liability from Level 3 to Level 1 was the only change between levels of the fair value hierarchy from December 31, 2021 to June 30, 2022.

In some circumstances, the inputs used to measure fair value might be categorized within different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In those instances, the fair value measurement is categorized in its entirety in the fair value hierarchy based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

#### Revenue

The Company accounts for revenue in accordance with ASC Topic 606, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers."

The Company currently derives all its revenue from its operations in the U.K., providing business support services to registered healthcare providers who assess patients, and if appropriate, administer intravenous infusions of ketamine. Under the business support services agreements, the Company, among other things, markets the treatments to the extent permitted under law, arranges and pays for the fit-out of the consulting room, provides equipment necessary for the treatments, develops, operates and maintains a booking website for the treatments, makes bookings and takes payments, and employs or engages customer service advisers to liaise with clinical staff and pay certain staff costs. The price of the treatments are fixed amounts jointly established by the Company and the healthcare providers. The Company collects 100% of the payment in advance from the patients, who personally pay for the services. The Company retains 30% of revenues from ketamine infusion treatments, less certain clinical staff costs which result from the provision of the treatments. The Company has determined that it acts as an agent under the business support services agreements, and recognizes the net revenues retained from ketamine infusion treatments in the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss.

The Company also may arrange psychotherapy sessions with independent therapy professionals for patients. In such cases, the Company acts as a principal and recognizes the gross amount of revenue earned from such sessions, with the cost paid to the independent therapy professionals recognized in cost of services in the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss.

The Company's performance obligation is satisfied when the services are rendered to the customer. There were no contract assets or liabilities at June 30, 2022 or December 31, 2021. All sales have fixed pricing and there are currently no variable components included in the Company's revenue.

#### Net Loss Per Share

Net loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of shares of common stock par value \$0.0001 (the "Common Stock") outstanding during the reporting period. Diluted earnings per share is computed similar to basic earnings per share, except the weighted average number of shares of Common Stock outstanding are increased to include additional shares from the assumed exercise of share options, if dilutive. The following outstanding shares issuable upon exercise of stock options and warrants and vesting of restricted stock units were excluded from the computation of diluted net loss per share for the periods presented because including them would have had an anti-dilutive effect:

	Six months  June 3	
	2022	2021
Stock options	1,000,000	-
Warrants	12,600,000	-
Restricted stock units	200,000	=

# Foreign Currency Translations

The Company's functional and reporting currency is the U.S. dollar. All transactions initiated in other currencies are translated into U.S. dollars using the exchange rate prevailing on the date of transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into the U.S. dollar at the rate of exchange in effect at the balance sheet date. Unrealized exchange gains and losses arising from such transactions are deferred until realization and are included as a separate component of stockholders' equity (deficit) as a component of comprehensive income or loss. Upon realization, the amount deferred is recognized in income in the period when it is realized.

#### Translation of Foreign Operations

The financial results and position of foreign operations whose functional currency is different from the Company's presentation currency are translated as follows:

- assets and liabilities are translated at period-end exchange rates prevailing at that reporting date;
- equity is translated at historical exchange rates; and
- income and expenses are translated at average exchange rates for the period.

Exchange differences arising on translation of foreign operations are transferred directly to the Company's accumulated other comprehensive loss in the condensed consolidated financial statements. Transaction gains and losses arising from exchange rate fluctuation on transactions denominated in a currency other than the functional currency are included in the condensed consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss.

The relevant translation rates are as follows:

	June 30, 2022	December 31, 2021
Closing rate, British Pound (GBP) to US\$ at period end	1.214	1.348
Average rate, GBP to US\$ for the period ended	1.299	1.371
Closing rate, Euro (EUR) to US\$ at period end	1.045	1.132
Average rate, EUR to US\$ for the period ended	1.087	1.143

#### Comprehensive Income (Loss)

ASC 220, "Comprehensive Income," establishes standards for reporting and display of comprehensive income (loss) and its components in a full set of general-purpose financial statements. As of June 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, the Company had no items impacting other comprehensive income (loss) except for the foreign currency translation adjustment.

# Acquisitions, Intangible Assets and Goodwill

The condensed consolidated financial statements reflect the operations of an acquired business beginning as of the date of acquisition. Assets acquired and liabilities assumed are recorded at their fair values at the date of acquisition; goodwill is recorded for any excess of the purchase price over the fair values of the net assets acquired. Significant judgment is required to determine the fair value of certain tangible and intangible assets and in assigning their respective useful lives. Accordingly, we typically obtain the assistance of third-party valuation specialists for significant tangible and intangible assets. The fair values are based on available historical information and on future expectations and assumptions deemed reasonable by management but are inherently uncertain. The Company typically employs an income method to measure the fair value of intangible assets, which is based on forecasts of the expected future cash flows attributable to the respective assets. Significant estimates and assumptions inherent in the valuations reflect a consideration of other marketplace participants, and include the amount and timing of future cash flows (including expected growth rates and profitability), the underlying product or technology life cycles, economic barriers to entry and the discount rate applied to the cash flows. Unanticipated market or macroeconomic events and circumstances could affect the accuracy or validity of the estimates and assumptions. Determining the useful life of an intangible asset also requires judgment. Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated lives. Any intangible assets associated with acquired in-process research and development activities ("IPR&D") are not amortized until a product is available for sale.

#### Long-Lived Assets and Goodwill

Long-lived and amortizable intangible assets are assessed annually for impairment or sooner should impairment indicators exist. Significant events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Such circumstances may include a significant decrease in the market price of an asset, a significant adverse change in the manner in which the asset is being used or in its physical condition or a history of operating or cash flow losses associated with the use of an asset. An impairment loss is recognized when the carrying amount of an asset exceeds the anticipated future undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use of the asset and its eventual disposition. The amount of the impairment loss is the excess of the asset's carrying value over its fair value. There were no charges related to impairments of long-lived assets for all periods presented.

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the identifiable net assets acquired in a business combination. Goodwill is assessed for impairment annually during the fourth quarter, or more frequently if impairment indicators exist. Impairment exists when the carrying amount of goodwill exceeds its implied fair value. The Company may elect to assess goodwill for impairment using a qualitative or a quantitative approach, to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of goodwill is greater than its carrying value. There were no charges related to goodwill impairment for all periods presented.

#### Leases

The Company's has leases related to office space. The Company determines whether a contract is or contains a lease at the time of the contract's inception based on the presence of identified assets and the Company's right to obtain substantially all the economic benefit from or to direct the use of such assets. When the Company determines a lease exists, it records a right-of-use ("ROU") asset and corresponding lease liability on its balance sheet. ROU assets represent the Company's right to use an underlying asset for the lease term. Lease liabilities represent the Company's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. ROU assets are recognized at the lease commencement date at the present value of the remaining future lease payments the Company is obligated for under the terms of the lease. Lease liabilities are recognized concurrent with the recognition of the ROU asset and represent the present value of lease payments to be made under the lease. These ROU assets and liabilities are adjusted for any prepayments, lease incentives received, and initial direct costs incurred. As the discount rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable in most of the Company's leases, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the lease commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments. If the Company's lease terms include an option to extend the lease for a set period, the Company evaluates the renewal option and should it be reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option, adjust the ROU asset and liability accordingly.

# Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In June 2022, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2022-03, Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820) ("ASU 2022-03"). The amendments in ASU 2022-03 clarify that a contractual restriction on the sale of an equity security is not considered part of the unit of account of the equity security and, therefore, is not considered in measuring fair value. The amendments also clarify that an entity cannot, as a separate unit of account, recognize and measure a contractual sale restriction. The amendments in this Update also require additional disclosures for equity securities subject to contractual sale restrictions. The provisions in this Update are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption is permitted. The Company does not expect to early adopt this ASU. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this guidance on the consolidated balance sheets, results of operations and financial condition.

The Company does not believe that any other recently issued, but not yet effective, accounting pronouncements, if currently adopted, would have a material effect on the Company's financial statements.

# NOTE 3 – INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING

Pursuant to the Initial Public Offering, on September 17, 2021, the Company sold 4,800,000 Units at a price of \$5.00 per Unit for a total of \$24,000,000. The Company incurred offering costs of \$3,445,200, consisting of \$2,137,800 of underwriting fees and expenses and \$1,307,400 of costs related to the Initial Public Offering.

Each Unit consisted of one share of Common Stock and one Public Warrant. Each redeemable Public Warrant entitles the holder to purchase one share of Common Stock at a price of \$6.25 per share, will be exercisable upon issuance and will expire five years from issuance.

The Company classifies each Public Warrant as a liability at its fair value and the Public Warrants were allocated a portion of the proceeds from the issuance of the Units equal to its fair value determined by the Black-Scholes model.

#### NOTE 4 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Medical Office Lease - West Hollywood, California

On March 11, 2022, the Company entered into an agreement to lease a medical office in West Hollywood, California. The lease commenced on April 1, 2022. The lease has a 60-month term, and the Company has an option to extend the term for one 5-year renewal period at the prevailing market rate that the landlord is then obtaining from tenants for comparable space in the building. The lease has a base monthly rent of \$8,336 per month for the first 12 months, with the base monthly rent increasing by 4% on the first anniversary of the lease commencement date and every 12 months thereafter. In addition to the base monthly rent, commencing on the first anniversary of the lease commencement date, the Company will pay its share of certain direct operating and tax expenses incurred by the landlord in maintaining the building.

This lease was accounted for under ASC 842, Leases, which resulted in the recognition of a right of use asset ("ROU asset") and liability of \$431,000 at inception. The ROU asset is recorded as a component of non-current assets and the liability a component of current and non-current liabilities on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company discounted the future lease payments of this lease using the prevailing collateralized lending rate which would be extended to the Company based on its credit profile relative to the period of inception, and the duration of the lease from inception. The interest rate used in calculating the fair value listed above was 7.8%

Consulting Agreement - Yassine Bendiabdallah

Effective November 1, 2021, the Company entered into a consulting agreement with Yassine Bendiabdallah to act as the Head of Pasithea Therapeutic U.K., manage all Pasithea U.K. clinics and aid in E.U. expansion. The consulting agreement provides an annual salary of \$120,000 to be paid on a monthly basis, includes three weeks of vacation for each year and provides for reimbursement for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the services provided. The consulting agreement continues indefinitely until either party decides to terminate the contract.

Collaboration Agreement - Zen Baker Street Clinic (U.K.)

On August 4, 2021, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Collaboration Agreement with Portman Health Ltd ("Portman"), whereby both parties have agreed to collaborate on the provision of ketamine infusion treatments and any other treatments agreed to by the parties from time to time (the "Treatments") at Portman's London based clinic. The Company has agreed, among other things, market the Treatments to the extent permitted under law, arrange and pay for the fit-out of the consulting room, provide equipment necessary for the Treatments, develop, operate and maintain a booking website for the Treatments, make bookings and take payments, and employ or engage customer services advisers to liaise with clinical staff and pay certain staff costs. Portman has agreed provide consulting and treatment rooms, apply for and maintain CQC registrations, employ or engage licensed and qualified staff, assess patient and, if appropriate, administer the Treatments, maintain equipment and provide all ketamine and other pharmaceuticals necessary for the Treatments. All revenues from such Treatments (less certain staff costs) shall be allocated 30% to the Company and 70% to Portman.

Collaboration Agreement – Zen Knightsbridge Clinic (U.K.)

On August 4, 2021, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Collaboration Agreement with Purecare Limited ("Purecare"), whereby both parties have agreed to collaborate on the provision of Treatments at Purecare's London based clinic. The Company has agreed, among other things, market the Treatments to the extent permitted under law, arrange and pay for the fit-out of the consulting room, provide equipment necessary for the Treatments, develop, operate and maintain a booking website for the Treatments, make bookings and take payments, and employ or engage customer services advisers to liaise with clinical staff and pay certain staff costs. Purecare has agreed provide consulting and treatment rooms, apply for and maintain CQC registrations, employ or engage licensed and qualified staff, assess patient and, if appropriate, administer the Treatments, maintain equipment and provide all ketamine and other pharmaceuticals necessary for the Treatments. All revenues from such Treatments (less certain staff costs) shall be allocated 30% to the Company and 70% to Purecare.

Business Support Services Subcontract – The IV Doc

On April 9, 2021, Pasithea Clinics, an affiliate of the Company, entered into a Business Support Services Subcontract (the "Subcontract") with The IV Doc, pursuant to which The IV Doc provides certain non-clinical administrative, back office, and other business support services to one or more professional medical practices in the State of New York. During the term of the Subcontract, which shall be effective for 15 years from the effective date, Pasithea Clinics pays The IV Doc monthly subcontract fees in consideration of the subcontract services rendered by The IV Doc. The subcontract fees, which are equal to \$22,500 per month, represents fair market value for the subcontract services and are commensurate with the subcontract services to be provided, and does not constitute an illegal fee-splitting or impermissible profit-sharing arrangement in violation of any applicable laws. In addition to the subcontract fees, Pasithea Clinics reimburses The IV Doc for all reasonable expenses, including travel, meals and lodging expenses, incurred by The IV Doc in connection with the provision of the subcontract services, provided that such expenses are otherwise commercially reasonable and necessary. On January 19, 2022, Pasithea Clinics entered into an Amended Business Support Services Subcontract (the "Amended Subcontract") with The IV Doc, pursuant to which The IV Doc will provide certain non-clinical administrative, back office, and other business support services to one or more professional medical practices in the State of New York. The Amended Subcontract was modified with the start date effective January 1, 2022. The fees for the first two months of service were waived, resulting in a gain on forgiveness of accounts payable of \$45,000 recorded in the unaudited condensed consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive loss for the six months ended June 30, 2022.

# NOTE 5 - STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

The Company is authorized to issue an aggregate of 500,000,000 shares. The authorized capital stock is divided into: (i) 495,000,000 shares of common stock having a par value of \$0.0001 per share and (ii) 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock having a par value of \$0.0001 per share.

Effective April 8, 2021, the Company amended its certificate of incorporation to effect a 1-for-20 reverse stock split of our outstanding shares of Common Stock. No fractional shares were issued as a result of the reverse stock split. Any fractional shares resulting from the reverse stock split were paid in cash. The reverse stock split did not otherwise affect any of the rights currently accruing to holders of our Common Stock. All share information presented in these financial statements has been retroactively adjusted to reflect the reduced number of shares of Common Stock outstanding.

During 2021, the Company entered into various subscription agreements in connection with a private placement seeking to raise up to \$1 million through the sale of 625,000 shares of Common Stock, at a price of \$1.60 per share, with a closing date for accepted subscriptions of January 31, 2021. The Company issued a total of 395,625 shares of Common Stock for aggregate proceeds received of approximately \$633,000 related to such private placement.

During 2021, the Company entered into various subscription agreements in connection with a second private placement seeking to raise up to \$5 million through the sale of 2,083,333 shares of Common Stock, at a price of \$2.40 per share, with a closing date for accepted subscriptions of June 30, 2021. The Company issued a total of 239,969 shares of Common Stock for aggregate proceeds received of approximately \$576,000 related to such second private placement.

#### November 2021 Private Placement

On November 24, 2021, the Company entered into a purchase agreement (the "November 2021 Purchase Agreement"). with institutional investors to issue 8,680,000 shares of Common Stock (the "PIPE Shares") and warrants to purchase up to 8,680,000 shares of Common Stock (the "PIPE Warrants") in a private placement (the "November 2021 Private Placement"). The combined purchase price for one PIPE Share and one PIPE Warrant was \$3.50. The PIPE Warrants are immediately exercisable, expire five years from the date of issuance and have an exercise price of \$3.50 per share, subject to adjustment as set forth in the PIPE Warrants.

The investors may exercise the PIPE Warrants on a cashless basis if the shares of Common Stock underlying the PIPE Warrants are not then registered pursuant to an effective registration statement. The investors have contractually agreed to restrict their ability to exercise the PIPE Warrants such that the number of shares of Common Stock held by the investors and any of their affiliates after such exercise does not exceed either 4.99% or 9.99% of the Company's then issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock, at the investor's election.

In connection with the November 2021 Purchase Agreement, the Company entered into a registration rights agreement (the "November 2021 Registration Rights Agreement") with the investors. Pursuant to the November 2021 Registration Rights Agreement, the Company is required to file a resale registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") to register for resale the shares and the warrant shares and to have such registration statement declared effective within 60 days after the date of the Purchase Agreement, or 90 days of the date of the November 2021 Purchase Agreement in the event the registration statement is subject to a "full review" by the SEC. The Company is obligated to pay certain cash liquidated damages to the investor if it fails to file the resale registration statement when required, fail to cause the registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC when required, or if it fails to maintain the effectiveness of the registration statement. The registration statement was declared effective by the SEC on December 16, 2021.

Pursuant to a placement agent agreement (the "Placement Agent Agreement"), dated as of November 24, 2021, by and between us and EF Hutton, division of Benchmark Investments, LLC ("EF Hutton"), the Company engaged EF Hutton to act as its exclusive placement agent in connection with the November 2021 Private Placement. Pursuant to the Placement Agent Agreement, the Company paid EF Hutton a cash fee of 9.0% of the gross proceeds raised in the November 2021 Private Placement, and a cash fee equal to 1.0% of the gross proceeds raised in the November 2021 Private Placement for non-accountable expenses, and also reimbursed EF Hutton \$70,000 for accountable expenses, including "road show", diligence, and reasonable legal fees and disbursements for EF Hutton's counsel. Additionally, the Company granted EF Hutton a right of first refusal following the closing of the November 2021 Private Placement, whereby EF Hutton shall have an irrevocable right of first refusal (the "Right of First Refusal") until November 29, 2022, to act as sole investment banker, sole book-runner, and/or sole placement agent, at EF Hutton's sole discretion, for each and every future public and private equity and debt offering, including all equity linked financing.

On November 29, 2021, the Company consummated the November 2021 Private Placement, pursuant to which it issued 8,680,000 PIPE Shares and PIPE Warrants to purchase up to 8,680,000 shares of Common Stock to institutional investors. The offering price per PIPE Share and accompanying PIPE Warrant was \$3.50, resulting in aggregate gross proceeds of \$30,380,000 and net proceeds to the Company, net of underwriter discounts and fees, or approximately \$27 million. As of June 30, 2022, no PIPE Warrants have been exercised.

A total of 8,680,000 PIPE Warrants remain outstanding as of June 30, 2022. No liability accounting or valuation is deemed necessary for these warrants.

#### Stock Options

Stock option activity for the six months ended June 30, 2022 was as follows:

	Number of Options	Weighted- average Exercise Price per Share
Outstanding, January 1, 2022	600,000	\$ 3.81
Granted	400,000	1.00
Expired	-	=
Exercised	-	=
Outstanding, June 30, 2022	1,000,000	\$ 2.69
Exercisable, June 30, 2022	100,000	\$ 5.00

These options had a weighted average remaining life of 9.5 years and an aggregate intrinsic value of \$0 as of June 30, 2022. The Company recognized \$0.1 million and \$0.2 million of stock-based compensation expense for stock options for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022, and \$0.3 million for both the three and six months ended June 30, 2021. At June 30, 2022 remaining unamortized stock option compensation expense was \$0.7 million.

The Company uses the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value their employee stock options. The weighted average grant date fair value for those options granted during 2022 was \$0.45. The weighted average of assumptions used to calculate these values was as follows: volatility 40.4%, risk-free rate 3.2%, and holding period 6.5 years.

#### Restricted Stock Units

Under the terms of Dr. Marques' 2021 Employment Agreement, Dr. Marques was granted 200,000 RSUs on December 20, 2021 with a grant date fair value of \$1.44 per share. The Company has no other RSU awards outstanding. The Company recognized \$24,000 and \$48,000 of stock-based compensation expense for RSUs for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022, and had unamortized RSU compensation remaining of \$240,000 as of June 30, 2022. There were no RSUs issued in 2021.

#### Restricted Stock

During June 2022, the Company issued restricted shares to certain vendors as payment for services rendered, which totaled to 429,447 shares of Common Stock, resulting in a total of 429,4477 shares of restricted Common Stock issued and outstanding at June 30, 2022. The Company recognized \$0.4 million of stock-based compensation expense for restricted stock awards for the three months ended June 30, 2022, and \$0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2022, and had no remaining unamortized restricted stock compensation as of June 30, 2022. Expense related to restricted stock awards for the three and six months ended June 30, 2021 was \$15,000.

#### Warrants

During the three months ended June 30, 2022, the Company issued warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock to certain sellers in connection with the acquisition of Alpha-5 Integrin, LLC, ("Alpha 5"). These warrants have an exercise price of \$1.88 per share, and are exercisable for five years. At the time of the transaction these warrants had a fair value of \$0.35, for a total value of \$0.4 million which was recorded as an increase to additional paid-in capital during the quarter ended June 30, 2022. The \$0.35 value per warrant was based on a Black- Scholes model valuation. The assumption used in this calculation were as follows: volatility 55.7%; duration five years; and a risk-free rate of 3.38%.

This amount was included as part of the consideration paid for the Alpha 5 acquisition and included as part of the purchase price allocation accordingly.

# NOTE 6 - WARRANT LIABILITIES

The Company evaluated the IPO Warrants as either equity-classified or liability-classified instruments based on an assessment of the IPO Warrants' specific terms and applicable authoritative guidance in ASC 480, "Distinguishing Liabilities from Equity" ("ASC 480") and ASC 815, "Derivatives and Hedging" ("ASC 815"). The assessment considers whether the IPO Warrants are freestanding financial instruments pursuant to ASC 480, meet the definition of a liability pursuant to ASC 480, and whether the IPO Warrants meet all of the requirements for equity classification under ASC 815, including whether the IPO Warrants are indexed to the Company's own common stock, among other conditions for equity classification. Pursuant to such evaluation, the Company further evaluated the IPO Warrants under ASC 815-40, Derivatives and Hedging—Contracts in Entity's Own Equity, and concluded that the IPO Warrants do not meet the criteria to be classified in stockholders' equity.

During November 2021, 1,120,000 Public Warrants were exercised at a price of \$6.25 per share for total proceeds of \$7,000,000. As of June 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, 3,680,000 Public Warrants and 240,000 Representative Warrants remain outstanding.

As of June 30, 2022, the fair value of the Public Warrants was approximately \$0.065 per Public Warrant based on the closing price of the warrants on The Nasdaq Capital Market. The fair value of the Representative Warrants was approximately \$0.031 per Representative Warrant which was based on the relative fair value to the Public Warrants.

As of December 31, 2021, the fair value of the Public Warrants was approximately \$0.37 per Public Warrant which was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following assumptions: exercise price of \$6.25, dividend yield of 0%, term of 5 years, volatility of 61.1%, and risk-free rate of 1.22%. The fair value of the Representative Warrants was approximately \$0.38 per Representative Warrant which was determined using the Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following assumptions: exercise price of \$6.00, dividend yield of 0%, term of 5 years, volatility of 61.1%, and risk-free rate of 1.22%.

# NOTE 7- ACQUISTION

On June 21, 2022, the Company entered into a membership purchase agreement (the "Agreement") with Alpha 5 to purchase 100% of Alpha 5's outstanding membership interests. One of the sellers of Alpha 5, Lawrence Steinman, is the Executive Chairman and Co-Founder of the Company, and as such is considered a related party to the Company. Alpha 5 is a preclinical-stage company developing a monoclonal antibody (mAbs) for the treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and other neuroinflammatory disorders, such as Multiple Sclerosis. Alpha 5 Integrin is based in Charlottesville, Virginia. In connection with the transaction, the Company gave to the Alpha 5 sellers 3,260,870 shares of the Common Stock, which had a market value of \$1.01 on the date of the transaction, and 1,000,000 warrants to acquire an equivalent amount of shares at an exercise price of \$1.88 per share, for a period of five years from the acquisition date, the aggregate fair value of which was \$0.4 million at the date of acquisition. In addition, in connection with the acquisition the Company recorded a receivable due from the sellers in the amount of \$46,595, included as a component of other current assets in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, which related to certain expenses the Company paid on behalf of the Alpha 5 sellers.

In addition, the Agreement allows for an earnout to be paid as part of the consideration due to the sellers. As any future sales are predicated upon FDA approval, no amounts will be due the sellers in the absence of that approval. Should FDA approval be obtained the amount of the earnout payment is dependent on the attainment of certain financial targets. The terms of the earnout contain three performance target thresholds that trigger three different payout amounts depending on which of the three targets is achieved. Sales generated after the drug is no longer subject to any patent protection or regulatory exclusivity are excluded from the earnout calculation The earnout is deemed part of the consideration paid for the acquisition, in the form of contingent consideration. However, as of June 30, 2022, this amount has not yet been determined.

The Alpha 5 acquisition was accounted for as a business combination in accordance with ASC 805, Business Combinations. The preliminary fair values of the acquired assets and liabilities as of the acquisition date were:

Cash	\$ 77,060
Prepaid assets Prepaid assets	49,380
Fixed assets	19,551
Goodwill	3,833,453
Total assets acquired	3,979,444
Accounts payable & accrued expenses	335,243
Total liabilities assumed	335,243
Consideration	\$ 3,644,201

The preliminary purchase price allocation is based on estimates of the fair values of the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The Company will utilize recognized valuation techniques as part of its final valuation of the Alpha 5 acquisition. The above purchase price allocation is preliminary and subject to change as the Company may further refine the determination of certain assets during the measurement period of one year.

The goodwill recognized is largely attributable to the potential leveraging of Alpha 5's scientific expertise in the integrin space. The Company believes the acquisition of Alpha 5 will help in its efforts to move the treatment forward and increase its potential to have a positive impact on the treatment of ALS disease. This goodwill is expected to be deductible for income tax purposes. Expenses incurred in relation to this acquisition totaled to \$311,065.

# Unaudited Pro forma Financial Information

The following pro forma financial information presents the combined results of operations for the Company and gives effect to the Business Combination discussed above as if it had occurred on January 1, 2022. The pro forma financial information is presented for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the results of operations that would have been realized if the Business Combination had been completed on January 1, 2022, nor does it purport to project the results of operations of the combined company in future periods. The pro forma financial information does not give effect to any anticipated integration costs related to the acquired company.

# **ProForma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations** For the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2022 (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended June 30, 2022					
	PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP.	ALPHA 5 INTEGRIN, LLC		PA	O FROMA ASITHEA RAPEUTICS CORP.	
Revenues	\$ 13,581	\$	_	\$	13,581	
Cost of services	15,101		-		15,101	
Gross margin	(1,520		-		(1,520)	
Operating expenses:						
Selling, general and administrative	3,078,574		432,832		3,511,406	
Loss from operations	(3,080,094		(432,832)		(3,512,926)	
Other income:						
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities	421,700	)	-		421,700	
Foreign currency exchange gain/(loss)	· .	•	(173)		(173)	
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable			-		-	
Other income	421,700		(173)		421,527	
Loss before income taxes	(2,658,394	.)	(432,659)		(3,091,053)	
Provision for income taxes	· ·					
Net loss	\$ (2,658,394	) \$	(432,659)	\$	(3,091,053)	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted					23,373,347	
Basic and diluted net loss per common share				\$	(0.13)	
				<u> </u>		
	c.		E 1 1 1 20	2022		
	Six	viontns	Ended June 30		O EDOLE	
	PASITHEA				O FROMA	
			AT DILA 5		ASITHEA	
	THERAPEUTICS	S ALPHA 5 INTEGRIN, LLC		THERAPEUTIC		
	CORP.	INI	EGKIN, LLC		CORP.	
Revenues	\$ 27,239	\$	-	\$	27,239	
Cost of services	28,038	;			28,038	
Gross margin	(799	)	-		(799)	
Operating expenses:	`					
Selling, general and administrative	5,483,832		978,223		6,462,055	
Loss from operations	(5,484,631	)	(978,223)		(6,462,854)	
Other income:						
	1,206,997	,			1,206,997	
Change in fair value of warrant liabilities Interest expense	1,200,997		-		1,200,997	
Interest expense  Interest income	·	-	-		, ,	
Foreign currency exchange gain/(loss)					-	
			(4 884)		- (4 884)	
			(4,884)			
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable	45,000		<u> </u>		45,000	
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable Other income	45,000 1,251,997		(4,884)		45,000 1,247,113	
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable Other income Loss before income taxes	45,000		<u> </u>		45,000 1,247,113	
Gain on forgiveness of accounts payable Other income	45,000 1,251,997		(4,884)	\$		

A pro forma balance sheet was excluded from this disclosure as the transaction is already reflected in the June 30, 2022 condensed consolidated balance sheets, given there were minimal adjustments to the June 20, 2022 Alpha 5 closing balance sheet.

23.190.859

(0.22)

# NOTE 8 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Basic and diluted net loss per common share

Weighted-average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted

The Company has evaluated events and transactions subsequent to June 30, 2022, through the date these condensed consolidated financial statements were included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and filed with the SEC. There are no subsequent events identified that would require disclosure in these condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read the following discussion and analysis of financial condition and operating results together with our financial statements and the related notes and other financial information included elsewhere in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q, as well as our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes as disclosed in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. As a result of many factors, such as those set forth in the section of this report captioned "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q as well as the risk factors set forth in the section titled "Risk Factors" included in our annual report on Form 10-K, our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements. For convenience of presentation some of the numbers have been rounded in the text below.

Throughout this report, the terms "our," "we," "us," and the "Company" refer to Pasithea Therapeutics Corp. and its subsidiaries, Pasithea Therapeutics Limited (UK), Pasithea Clinics Inc., and Alpha 5 Integrin, LLC. Pasithea Therapeutics Limited (UK) is a private limited Company, registered in the United Kingdom (UK). Pasithea Clinics Inc. is incorporated in Delaware, Pasithea Therapeutics Portugal, Sociedade Unipessoal Lda, a private limited Company, registered in Portugal, and Alpha-5 integrin, LLC, is a Delaware limited liability company.

The full extent to which the COVID-19 pandemic may directly or indirectly impact our business, results of operations and financial condition, will depend on future developments that are uncertain, including as a result of new information that may emerge concerning COVID-19 and the actions taken to contain it or treat COVID-19, as well as the economic impact on local, regional, national and international customers and markets. We have made estimates of the impact of COVID-19 within our financial statements, and although there is currently no major impact, there may be changes to those estimates in future periods. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

#### Company Summary

We are a biotechnology company focused on the discovery, and research and development of new and effective treatments for psychiatric and neurological disorders. Epidemiological data indicate neuropsychiatric disorders as being some of the most prevalent, devastating, and yet poorly treated illnesses. We believe that the current treatments for these disorders, such as depression, are inadequate and that conventional medicines have low success rates in long-term treatment. According to an article published by PLOS One, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trials of antidepressants were only effective for 42-51% of patients with MDD. For example, current pharmacotherapies for MDD and bioplar depression (BDep) have a distinct lag of onset that can generate further distress and impairment in patients. According to an article published in 2000 by The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry and an article published in 2010 by Pharmaceuticals (Basel), available antidepressant medications usually take several weeks before patients display significant therapeutic benefit. This delayed onset of treatment can result in increased morbidity and increased risk for suicidal behavior. This has been reported in a base population study including 159,810 users of 4 antidepressant drugs showing that the risk of suicidal behavior increased in the first month after starting antidepressants, and in particular during the first 1 to 9 days, regardless of the chemical class of antidepressant. This study was published in a 2004 article published by The Journal of the American Medical Association. Similarly, other studies including a 2006 article published by The American Journal of Psychiatry have shown a significantly higher risk of suicide attempts during the first week of antidepressant treatment compared to subsequent weeks. Furthermore, depressive symptoms are commonly known to affect the ability of patients to function across multiple domains, impacting self-esteem, motivation and cognitive function. Delayed onset of antide

Traditional psychiatric drugs can also cause side effects. Furthermore, the approval of psychotropic drugs with novel mechanisms of action has been rare in recent years. Our biotech operations focus on developing drugs that target the pathophysiology underlying such disorders rather than symptomatic treatments, with the goal of developing new pharmacological agents that display significant advantages over conventional therapies with respect to efficacy and tolerability. We particularly focus on the cross-talk between the immune system and brain disorders and how immune dysregulation affects CNS function.

Our operations in the U.K., and our intended secondary operations in the United States, are focused on providing business support services to anti-depression clinics. Our operations in the U.K. involve providing business support services to registered healthcare providers who assess patients, and if appropriate, administer intravenous infusions of ketamine, and our intended operations in the United States involve providing business support services to entities that furnish similar services to patients who personally pay for those services. Operations initially take place across the United States and the U.K. through partnerships with healthcare companies, including Zen Healthcare and The IV Doc. Our operations in the U.K. are, and our intended operations in the United States will be, limited to providing business support services to healthcare companies. In the United States, certain of these business support services will be subcontracted to The IV Doc through a Business Support Services Subcontract. We do not provide professional medical services, establish or own anti-depression clinics, provide psychiatric assessments, or be responsible for the administration of intravenous infusions of ketamine in the United States. Furthermore, we do not obtain or administer ketamine, nor do we maintain any license or registration to own, maintain or dispense controlled substances in the U.K. or in the United States. We provide business support services to properly authorized companies that provide clinical services of the type described above to self-pay patients, and we subcontract certain of these business support services to The IV Doc.

#### Company Strategy

Our core strategy is to become a leader in solving psychiatric and neurological disorders, one of the world's biggest clinical problems, through research, development, and commercialization of novel CNS drugs. Key elements of our business strategy are as follows:

- Research new drugs for the treatment of CNS disorders targeting the pathophysiology underlying the disease and with different mechanisms of action than conventional psychiatric and neurological drugs. Research will be conducted under the leadership of Professor Lawrence Steinman, a renowned neurologist and immunologist based at Stanford University, and Dr. Tiago Reis Marques, a psychiatrist and neuroscientist at Imperial College and King's College London;
- Partner with reputable and successful healthcare companies and clinics to provide and support the intravenous administration of ketamine to treat treatment-resistant depression and PTSD;
  - Create a capital efficient revenue stream by establishing and supporting clinics with significant client bases across the United States and the U.K., including in Los Angeles, New York City, London; and

# Recent Developments During the Quarter

On June 21, 2022, we entered into a Membership Interest Purchase Agreement (the "Agreement") with PD Joint Holdings, LLC Series 2016-A and Lawrence Steinman (the "Sellers"), pursuant to which the Sellers sold all of the issued and outstanding equity of Alpha-5 integrin, LLC, a Delaware limited liability ("Alpha 5") to us. The Sellers were the sole title and beneficial owners of 100% of the equity interests of Alpha 5. In connection with the transaction, we gave to the Sellers 3,260,870 shares of our common stock, which had a market value of \$1.01 on the date of the transaction and warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price of \$1.88 per share, for a period of five years from the acquisition date, the aggregate fair value of which was \$0.4 million at the date of acquisition.

In addition, the Agreement allows for an earnout to be paid as part of the consideration due to the Sellers, to be paid during 2029 at the earliest, subject to FDA approval. The amount of the earnout payment is dependent on the attainment of certain financial targets. The earnout is deemed part of the consideration paid for the acquisition, in the form of contingent consideration. However, as of June 30, 2022, this amount has not yet been determined.

Alpha 5 is a preclinical-stage company developing a monoclonal antibody (mAbs) for the treatment of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and other neuroinflammatory disorders, such as Multiple Sclerosis. Alpha 5 Integrin is based in Charlottesville, Virginia.

# Results of Operations

# Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2022 and 2021

Our financial results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 and 2021 are summarized as follows:

		Three Months Ended June 30,		
		2022	2021	
Revenues	\$	13,581	\$ -	
Cost of services	*	15,101	-	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		3,078,574	727,947	
Loss from operations		(3,080,094)	(727,947)	
Other income (expense), net		421,700	-	
Loss before income taxes	\$	(2,658,394)	\$ (727,947)	
		Six Months Ended June 30,		
Revenues	<u> </u>	June 2022	30,	
Revenues Cost of services	\$	June 2022	2021	
	\$	June 2022 27,239	2021	
Cost of services Selling, general and administrative expenses Loss from operations	\$	June 2022 27,239 28,038	30, 2021	
Cost of services Selling, general and administrative expenses	\$	2022 27,239 28,038 5,483,832	30, 2021 \$ - 1,277,556	

Revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 relate to our operations in the U.K. providing business support services to registered healthcare providers who assess patients, and if appropriate, administering intravenous infusions of ketamine. The increase in our loss before income taxes for the three and six months ended June 30, 2022 compared to the same period of 2021 is mainly attributable to increased selling, general and administrative expenses as a result of further expansion of operations following the receipt of proceeds from our Initial Public Offering and private placement offering in November 2021. These losses were partially offset by a decrease in the fair value of our warrant liabilities of \$0.4 million and \$1.2 million, respectively, for the three and six months ending June 30, 2022.

# **Working Capital**

		As of		
	June 30, 2022		December 31, 2021	
Current assets	\$ 48,614,283	\$	53,300,457	
Current liabilities	950,112		447,280	
Working capital	\$ 47,664,17	\$	52,853,177	

Working capital decreased by \$5.2 million between December 31, 2021 and June 30, 2022 due primarily to cash used to fund our loss from operations for the period ended June 30, 2022.

# **Liquidity and Financial Condition**

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2022		Six Months Ended June 30, 2021	
Net loss	\$	(4,232,634)	\$	(1,277,556)
Net cash (used in) operating activities		(4,904,508)		(881,283)
Net cash (used in) investing activities		(75,117)		-
Net cash provided by financing activities		-		1,208,926
Effect of foreign currency translation		(47,006)		(2,312)
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$	(5,026,631)	\$	325,331

The decrease in cash and cash equivalents was primarily attributable to cash used to fund our loss from operations and make equipment purchases during the period.

#### Liquidity & Capital Resources Outlook

As of June 30, 2022, we had \$47,940,075 in our operating bank accounts and working capital of \$47,664,171. Our liquidity needs prior to the consummation of our Initial Public Offering had been satisfied through proceeds from the issuance of shares of common stock in private placements. Subsequent to the consummation of the Initial Public Offering and the November 2021 Private Placement, our liquidity was and will continue to be satisfied through the net proceeds from the consummation of the Initial Public Offering and the November 2021 Private Placement. Based on the foregoing, management believes that we will have sufficient working capital to meet our liquidity needs through twelve months from the issuance date of the financial statements included in this quarterly report.

# Contractual Obligations

See Note 4 – Commitments and Contingencies in the Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in Part I, Item 1 of this Form 10-Q for a summary of our contractual obligations.

# Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements as defined in Item 303(a)(4)(ii) of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Exchange Act.

#### Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our critical accounting policies, which include (1) revenue recognition, (2) stock-based compensation and (3) fair value measurements, are more fully described in the notes to our financial statements included in our 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021. We believe that the following critical accounting estimates are particularly subject to management's judgment and could materially affect our financial condition and results of operations:

- Assumptions used in the Black-Scholes pricing model for valuation of stock option awards, such as expected volatility, risk-free interest rate, expected term and expected dividends.
- Valuation of the liability for Warrants, which requires that we make certain assumptions involving assumptions similar to those described above, as well as to changes
  in relative fair value.
- Assumptions used in the valuing of our intangible assets related to our acquisition, and those used in the calculation of the potential earnout.

For additional information on critical accounting policies and estimates, see Note 2 to the Financial Statements, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and New Accounting Standards," in Part I, Item 1, of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

New accounting standards

For discussion of new accounting standards, see Note 2 to the Financial Statements, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and New Accounting Standards," in Part I, Item 1, of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

# Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Not Applicable. As a smaller reporting company, we are not required to provide the information required by this Item.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures

The Company has established a Disclosure Controls Committee that assists the Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Accounting Officer in their evaluation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures. Our Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Accounting Officer have concluded, based on their evaluation as of the end of the period covered by this report, that our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), Rule 13a-15I, are effective to ensure that the information required to be disclosed in the reports that the Company files or submits under the Exchange Act (i) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms, and (ii) is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Interim Chief Accounting Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

There have been no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting during the three months ended June 30, 2022 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

# PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

# Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are not currently subject to any material legal proceedings.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes to the risk factors set forth in the section titled "Risk Factors" included in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021. Our business involves significant risks. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described in our Form 10-K, together with all of the other information in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, as well as our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes as disclosed in our Form 10-K.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

On June 21, 2022, in connection with our acquisition of Alpha 5 we issued to the Sellers an aggregate of 3,260,870 shares of our Common Stock (the "Alpha Shares") and an aggregate of 1,000,000 warrants to purchase our Common Stock (the "Alpha Warrants"). The Alpha Warrants and Alpha Shares were sold to the Sellers without registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or any state securities laws in a transaction not involving a public offering and the Sellers represented they are an accredited investor. We relied on the exclusion from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933 afforded by Section 4(a)(2).

#### Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

# Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not applicable.

#### Item 5. Other Information.

On August 12, 2022, our Board of Directors appointed Daniel Schneiderman to serve as our Interim Chief Accounting Officer (serving as the Company's principal accounting officer) for the purposes of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Mr. Schneiderman has served as our Vice President of Finance since July 2022.

Mr. Schneiderman, 44, previously served as the Chief Financial Officer of First Wave BioPharma, Inc. (Nasdaq: FWBI), a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company specializing in the development of targeted, non-systemic therapies for gastrointestinal (GI) disease from January 2020 until February 2022. Prior to joining First Wave, from November 2018 through December 2019 Mr. Schneiderman served as Chief Financial Officer of Biophytis SA, (ENXTPA: ALBPS; Nasdaq: BPTS) and its U.S. subsidiary, Biophytis, Inc., a European-based, clinical-stage biotechnology company focused on the development of drug candidates for age-related diseases, with a primary focus on neuromuscular diseases. From February 2012 through August 2018, Mr. Schneiderman served as Vice President of Finance, Controller and Secretary of MetaStat, Inc. (OTCQB: MTST), a publicly traded biotechnology company with a focus on Rx/Dx precision medicine solutions to treat patients with aggressive (metastatic) cancer. From 2008 through February 2012, Mr. Schneiderman was Vice President of Investment Banking at Burnham Hill Partners LLC, a boutique investment bank providing capital raising, advisory and merchant banking services primarily in the healthcare and biotechnology industries. From 2004 through 2008, Mr. Schneiderman served in various roles and increasing responsibilities, including as Vice President of Investment Banking at Burnham Hill Partners, a division of Pali Capital, Inc. Previously, Mr. Schneiderman worked at H.C. Wainwright & Co., Inc. in 2004 as an investment banking analyst. Mr. Schneiderman holds a bachelor's degree in economics from Tulane University.

There are no arrangements or understandings between Mr. Schneiderman and any other persons in connection with Mr. Schneiderman's appointment as Interim Chief Accounting Officer. There are also no family relationships between Ms. Ward and any director or executive officer of the Company and Mr. Schneiderman has no direct or indirect interest in any transaction or proposed transaction required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K.

# Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit No.	Description
2.01*	Membership Interest Purchase Agreement entered into June 21, 2022, by and among Pasithea Therapeutics Corp., Alpha-5 integrin, LLC, and certain Sellers
	(as defined in the agreement).
31.1*	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	Certification of the Interim Chief Accounting Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1**	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2**	Certification of the Interim Chief Accounting Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)

<sup>\*</sup> Filed herewith.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Furnished herewith.

# **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP.

By: /s/ Tiago Reis Marques

Tiago Reis Marques Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: August 15, 2022

By: /s/ Daniel Schneiderman

Daniel Schneiderman Interim Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)

Date: August 15, 2022

# MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

by and among

 ${\bf Pasithea\ The rapeutics\ Corp.},$ 

Alpha-5 integrin, LLC,

The Persons listed on Schedule 1.1,

and

Paul B. Manning, as the Representative

Dated June 21, 2022

# EXHIBITS AND SCHEDULES

Exhibit A – Form of Employment Offer Letters

Disclosure Schedule

 $Schedule\ 1.1-Sellers$ 

#### MEMBERSHIP INTEREST PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Membership Interest Purchase Agreement (this "Agreement") is entered into on June 21, 2022 by and among Pasithea Therapeutics Corp., a Delaware Corporation ("Buyer"), Alpha-5 integrin, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Company"), the Persons listed on Schedule 1.1 (each individually a "Seller" and collectively, "Sellers"), and Paul B. Manning, not individually but in his capacity as the representative of Sellers (the "Representative"). Buyer, the Company, Sellers and the Representative are referred to collectively herein as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party." Unless otherwise specifically stated, each Seller shall be severally and not jointly liable with each other Seller for the liabilities and obligations of each and all Sellers hereunder.

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, Sellers in the aggregate own all of the Company Securities;

WHEREAS, each Seller desires to sell, transfer, assign, convey, and deliver to Buyer, and Buyer desires to purchase, acquire, and accept from each Seller, all (but not less than all) of the Company Securities held by each such Seller, as set forth opposite each Seller's name on Schedule 1.1, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, each of the Key Executives shall enter into the Employment Offer Letters, each of which shall be effective as of the Closing; and

WHEREAS, the respective governing bodies of Buyer and the Company have approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, in each case, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth herein.

#### **AGREEMENT**

Now, therefore, in consideration of the premises and the mutual promises herein made, and in consideration of the representations, warranties, covenants and other valuable consideration herein contained, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE 1

# PURCHASE AND SALE OF COMPANY SECURITIES

1.1 <u>Basic Transaction</u>. In accordance with the terms and upon the conditions of this Agreement, at the Closing each Seller shall sell, transfer, assign, convey and deliver to Buyer, and Buyer shall purchase, acquire, and accept from each Seller, all right, title and interest in and to all of such Seller's Company Securities, free and clear of all Liens.

- 1.2 <u>Purchase Consideration</u>. Subject to adjustment as provided in this <u>Article 1</u>, the purchase consideration for the Company Securities (the "<u>Purchase Consideration</u>") shall consist of:
- (a) 3,260,870 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of Buyer (the "Buyer Shares") allocated by the Representative between Sellers in accordance with each Seller's pro rata percentage (the "Pro Rata Percentage") as set forth on Schedule 1.1; plus
- (b) warrants to acquire 1,000,000 shares of common stock of Buyer in the aggregate at an exercise price of \$1.88 per share (the "Warrants") (which may be exercised on a cashless basis) for a period of five years commencing on the Closing Date, allocated by the Representative between Sellers in accordance with each Seller's Pro Rata Percentage; plus
  - (c) the Earnout Amount, to the extent payable to the Representative (for the benefit of Sellers) in accordance with Section 1.5.
- 1.3 <u>Debt and Transaction Expenses</u>. The Representative has delivered to Buyer (a) a certificate signed by the Representative (the "<u>Closing Statement</u>") setting forth the Representative's best estimate of the Debt Amount and the Transaction Expenses Amount, in each case as of the Closing Date, and, based on such estimates, the Final Purchase Consideration and (b) all records and work papers necessary to compute and verify the information set forth in such certificate.

#### 1.4 Delivery of Purchase Consideration.

- (a) Closing Payments. At the Closing, Buyer shall:
  - (i) pay the Debt Amount, if any, pursuant to any payoff letters delivered by the Representative to Buyer;
  - (ii) pay the Sellers Loan Amount pursuant to Section 1.9; and
  - (iii) pay the Transaction Expenses Amount pursuant to the direction of the Representative.
- (b) <u>Buyer Shares</u>. Subject to adjustment as provided in this <u>Article 1</u>, at the Closing, Buyer shall issue the Buyer Shares (as adjusted to reflect the Final Purchase Consideration) and the Warrants, in each case, issued to each Seller as set forth opposite such Seller's name on <u>Schedule 1.1</u>, and cause and direct the Transfer Agent to deliver to the Representative reasonable evidence of the same.
- (c) <u>Payments</u>. Any payments to the Parties pursuant to this Agreement shall be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the recipient Party or Parties in writing.

#### 1.5 Earnout Amount.

- (a) For each Earnout Measurement Period, the Earnout Amount payable to Sellers according to Sellers' Pro Rata Percentages shall be as follows:
- (i) For Net Sales of up to \$100 million during any Earnout Measurement Period, Sellers shall be entitled to an Earnout Amount of 2% of such Net Sales.
- (ii) For Net Sales in excess of \$100 million and up to \$400 million during any Earnout Measurement Period, Sellers shall be entitled to an Earnout Amount of 3% of such Net Sales.
- (iii) For Net Sales in excess of \$400 million during any Earnout Measurement Period, Sellers shall be entitled to an Earnout Amount of 4% of such Net Sales.
- (b) Payment of the applicable Earnout Amount shall be made no later than five Business Days after the applicable Earnout Report becomes final or the delivery of the Accountants' determination, as applicable, with respect to the corresponding Earnout Measurement Period.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, any sales of the Drug generated in a market after the Drug is no longer subject to any patent protection or regulatory exclusivity (under the FDA, including the Biologics Price Competition and Innovation Act in the US, or equivalent law in such other non-US market) shall, with respect any such market, be excluded from the calculation of Net Sales hereunder.
- 1.6 Determination of Earnout Amount. Within 120 days after the end of the applicable Earnout Measurement Period, Buyer shall prepare and deliver to the Representative a report certified by an officer of Buyer (the "Earnout Report") setting forth Buyer's calculation of the Net Sales for such Earnout Measurement Period and the resulting Earnout Amount with respect to such Earnout Measurement Period. If the Representative has any objections to the calculation of the Net Sales and the resulting Earnout Amount, then the Representative will deliver a detailed written statement (the "Earnout Objections Statement") describing its objections to Buyer within thirty (30) days after delivery of the Earnout Report. Upon reasonable advance written notice, Buyer shall grant the Representative reasonable access to the documents and records evidencing the Net Sales generated in an Earnout Period requested by the Representative for its inspection at the Representative's sole cost and expense. If the Representative fails to deliver an Earnout Objections Statement within such thirty (30) day period, then the calculation of the Net Sales and the resulting Earnout Amount set forth in the Earnout Report shall become final and binding on all Parties. If the Representative delivers an Earnout Objections Statement within such thirty (30) day period, then the Representative and Buyer will use commercially reasonable efforts to resolve any such disputes, but if a final resolution is not obtained within thirty (30) days after the Representative has submitted the Earnout Objections Statement, any remaining matters which are in dispute will be resolved by the Accountants. The Accountants will prepare and deliver a written report to Buyer and the Representative and will submit a resolution of such unresolved disputes promptly, but in any event within thirty (30) days after the dispute is submitted to the Accountants. The Accountants' determination of such unresolved disputes will be final and binding upon all Parties; provided, however, that no such determination shall be any more favorable to Buyer than is set forth in the Earnout Report or any more favorable to the Representative than is proposed in the Earnout Objections Statement. The costs, expenses and fees of the Accountants shall be borne by the Party whose calculation of the Earnout Amount has the greatest difference from the final Earnout Amount as determined by the Accountants under this Section 1.5(c); otherwise, such costs, fees and expenses shall be borne equally by Buyer, on the one hand, and the Representative (on behalf of Sellers), on the other hand. Upon the Earnout Amount becoming final and binding in accordance with this Section 1.5(c), Buyer shall pay such Earnout Amount to the Representative (for distribution to the Sellers in accordance with their Pro Rata Percentages) in accordance with Section 1.5.

- 1.7 Calculations. All calculations of Net Sales under this Agreement, whether estimates or otherwise, shall be determined in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied.
- 1.8 <u>Closing</u>. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place electronically by the mutual exchange of portable document format (.PDF) signatures on the date of this Agreement (the "<u>Closing Date</u>"). All transactions contemplated herein to occur on and as of the Closing Date shall be deemed to have occurred simultaneously and to be effective as of 12:01 a.m. eastern time on such date.
- 1.9 <u>Pre-Closing Funding</u>. In order to address any working capital needs of the Company prior to the Closing, Sellers, or an Affiliate thereof, made non-interest bearing loans to the Company in the aggregate amount of \$157,331.82 outstanding immediately prior to the Closing for expenses approved by Buyer (the "<u>Sellers Loan Amount</u>"). Buyer shall reimburse Sellers for the Sellers Loan Amount by paying, at Closing, cash to the Representative on behalf of Sellers; <u>provided</u>, that the Representative produces documentation reasonably satisfactory to Buyer of the loans, which aggregate to the Sellers Loan Amount, concurrently with the Representative's delivery of the Closing Statement
- 1.10 <u>Tax Treatment</u>. The Parties agree that the sale of the Company Securities pursuant to this Agreement shall be treated for federal (and, where applicable, state and local) income Tax purposes as a transaction described in Rev. Rul. 99-6, 1999-1 C.B. 432 (situation 2). The Purchase Consideration shall be allocated for income Tax purposes to goodwill, going concern value and other similar intangible assets.

# ARTICLE 2

# REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES CONCERNING TRANSACTION

2.1 <u>Representations and Warranties of Sellers</u>. Each Seller, severally and not jointly, represents and warrants to Buyer that the statements contained in this <u>Section 2.1</u> are correct and complete as of the Closing Date, except as set forth in the corresponding section of the Disclosure Schedule.

- (a) <u>Authorization of Transaction</u>. Such Seller has full power and legal capacity to execute and deliver this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which such Seller is a party and to perform such Seller's obligations hereunder and thereunder. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by the other parties thereto, this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which such Seller is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligation of such Seller, enforceable against such Seller in accordance with their terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors generally and by the availability of equitable remedies. Except as set forth on Section 2.1(a) of the Disclosure Schedule, such Seller is not required to give any notice to, make any filing with, or obtain any Consent of any Governmental Body or any other Person in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements to which such Seller is a party.
- (b) Non-contravention. Neither the execution and the delivery of this Agreement nor the Ancillary Agreements to which such Seller is a party, nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, will (i) violate or conflict with any Law or Order to which such Seller is subject, (ii) conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default under, result in the acceleration of, create in any party the right to accelerate, terminate, modify, or cancel, or require any notice under any Contract to which such Seller is a party or by which such Seller is bound or to which any of such Seller's assets are subject, or (iii) result in the imposition or creation of a Lien upon or with respect to the Company Securities.
- (c) <u>Brokers' Fees</u>. Such Seller has no liability or obligation to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder, or agent with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement.
- (d) <u>Company Securities</u>. Such Seller holds of record and owns beneficially the number of Company Securities set forth next to such Seller's name in <u>Schedule 1.1</u>, free and clear of any Liens. Such Seller is not a party to, and such Seller's Company Securities are not subject to, any option, warrant, purchase right or other Contract that could require such Seller to sell, transfer, or otherwise dispose of any Company Securities (other than this Agreement). Such Seller is not a party to any voting trust, proxy or other Contract with respect to the voting of any Company Securities.
- (e) <u>Litigation</u>. Such Seller is not engaged in or a party to or, to the Knowledge of such Seller, threatened with any complaint, charge, Proceeding, Order or other process or procedure for settling disputes or disagreements with respect to the Company or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and such Seller has not received written or, to the Knowledge of such Seller, oral notice of a claim or dispute that is reasonably likely to result in any such complaint, charge, Proceeding, Order or other process or procedure for settling disputes or disagreements with respect to the Company or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (f) <u>Ancillary Agreements</u>. Such Seller has reviewed the Ancillary Agreements and has had the opportunity to ask questions and receive answers concerning the terms, conditions and provisions of the same. Such Seller has had full access to such information and materials concerning Buyer as such Seller has requested. Buyer has answered all inquiries that such Seller has made to Buyer, including relating to the issuance of the Buyer Shares.

- (g) Investment. Such Seller is not acquiring the Buyer Shares with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution thereof within the meaning of the Securities Act.
- (h) <u>Accredited Investor</u>. Such Seller is an accredited investor within the meaning of the Securities Act and has made inquiries to his satisfaction concerning all material facts relevant to his decision to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including acquiring the Buyer Shares.
- 2.2 <u>Representations and Warranties of Buyer</u>. Buyer represents and warrants to Sellers that the statements contained in this <u>Section 2.2</u> are correct and complete as of the Closing Date.
  - (a) Organization of Buyer. Buyer is a corporation duly formed, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware.
- (b) <u>Authorization of Transaction</u>. Buyer has full corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party and to perform Buyer's obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery by Buyer of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party and the performance by Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly approved by all requisite corporate action of Buyer. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by the other parties thereto, this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which Buyer is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligation of Buyer enforceable against Buyer in accordance with their terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors generally and by the availability of equitable remedies. Except as required to comply with applicable federal and state securities Laws, Buyer is not required to give any notice to, make any filing with, or obtain any Consent of any Governmental Body or any other Person in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party.
- (c) Non-contravention. Neither the execution and the delivery of this Agreement nor the Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party, nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, will (i) violate or conflict with any Law or Order to which Buyer is subject, (ii) violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of Buyer or (iii) conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default under, result in the acceleration of, create in any party the right to accelerate, terminate, modify, or cancel, or require any notice under any Contract to which Buyer is a party or by which Buyer is bound or to which any of its assets are subject.
- (d) <u>Brokers' Fees</u>. Buyer does not have any liability or obligation to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder or agent with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement for which any Seller could become liable or obligated.
- (e) <u>Investment</u>. Buyer is not acquiring the Company Securities with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution thereof within the meaning of the Securities Act.
- (f) <u>Capitalization</u>. As of March 23, 2022, the authorized capital stock of Buyer consists of 495,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share ("<u>Buyer Common Stock</u>"), of which 22,858,371 are issued and outstanding, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock ("<u>Buyer Preferred Stock</u>"), of which no shares have been issued. All issued and outstanding shares of Buyer Common Stock have been duly authorized and validly issued, are fully paid and non-assessable and have been issued without violation of any preemptive right or other right to purchase. Immediately after the Closing (assuming no adjustment to the Purchase Consideration and prior to the exercise of the Warrants), 26,119,241 shares of Buyer Common Stock will be issued and outstanding, and no shares of Buyer Preferred Stock will be issued and outstanding. There are no other stock or other ownership interests in Buyer or outstanding securities convertible or exchangeable into stock or other ownership interests of Buyer.

(g) <u>Litigation</u>. Buyer is not engaged in or a party to or, to the Knowledge of Buyer, threatened with any complaint, charge, Proceeding, Order or other process or procedure for settling disputes or disagreements, and Buyer has not received written or, to the Knowledge of Buyer, oral notice of a claim or dispute that is reasonably likely to result in any such complaint, charge, Proceeding, Order or other process or procedure for settling disputes or disagreements, in each case, as would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Buyer's ability consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

# (h) SEC Filings; Financial Statements.

- (i) To the Knowledge of Buyer, Buyer has timely filed or furnished all registration statements, prospectuses, definitive proxy statements, schedules and reports required to be filed or furnished by it under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be, since June 1, 2021 (collectively, the "Buyer SEC Filings"). Each Buyer SEC Filing as of its applicable filing date, or on such date as it was amended and supplemented prior to the date of this Agreement, if applicable, complied in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, as the case may be. To the Knowledge of Buyer, no Buyer SEC Filing contained any untrue statement of a material fact as of its applicable filing date or omitted to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading as of its applicable filing date.
- (ii) Each of the consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any notes thereto) contained in the Buyer SEC Filings (the "Buyer Financial Statements"), as of their respective dates (or if amended or supplemented in a Buyer SEC Filing filed prior to the date of this Agreement, as of the date amended or supplemented) was prepared in accordance with GAAP applied (except as may be indicated in the notes thereto and, in the case of unaudited quarterly financial statements, as permitted by Form 10-Q under the Exchange Act) on a consistent basis throughout the periods indicated, and each presented fairly in all material respects the consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows of Buyer as of the respective dates thereof and for the respective periods indicated therein (subject to, in the case of unaudited financial statements, (A) normal year-end adjustments and (B) the absence of footnotes that would appear in audited financial statements). The books and records of Buyer have been, and are being, maintained in material compliance with applicable legal and accounting requirements. To the Knowledge of Buyer, there are no inquiries or investigations by the SEC or any internal investigations pending or threatened, in each case, regarding any violation of accounting practices of Buyer.

#### ARTICLE 3

# REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES CONCERNING THE COMPANY

Sellers, severally and not jointly, represent and warrant to Buyer that the statements contained in this <u>Article 3</u> are correct and complete as of the Closing Date, except as set forth in the corresponding section of the Disclosure Schedule.

# 3.1 Organization, Qualification, and Power.

- (a) Section 3.1(a) of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth the jurisdiction of incorporation or formation of the Company and each state or other jurisdiction in which the Company is licensed or qualified to do business. The Company is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation or formation. The Company is duly authorized to conduct its business and is in good standing under the Laws of each jurisdiction where such qualification is required. The Company has full limited liability company power and authority and all Permits necessary to carry on the businesses in which it is engaged and to own, lease and use the properties owned, leased and used by it.
- (b) <u>Section 3.1(b) of the Disclosure Schedule</u> lists each member of the board of directors or managers, management board and officers, as the case may be, of the Company. Sellers have delivered to Buyer correct and complete copies of the Organizational Documents, the minute book and stock record books for the Company, each of which is correct and complete. The Company is not in default under or in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents.
- 3.2 <u>Authorization of Transaction</u>. The Company has full limited liability company power, authority and legal capacity to execute and deliver the Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery by the Company of the Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements to which it is a party and the performance by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly approved by all requisite limited liability company action of the Company. Assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements by the other parties thereto, this Agreement and each Ancillary Agreement to which the Company is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors generally and by the availability of equitable remedies. Except as set forth on Section 3.2 of the Disclosure Schedule, the Company is not required to give any notice to, make any filing with, or obtain any Consent of any Governmental Body or any other Person in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements to which the Company is a party.

#### 3.3 Capitalization and Subsidiaries.

- (a) All of the Company Securities are owned beneficially and of record by Sellers. The Company Securities represent 100% of the outstanding membership interests or other ownership or equity interests in the Company. All of the Company Securities have been duly authorized, are validly issued, fully paid, and non-assessable and have been issued without violation of any preemptive right or other right to purchase. Section 3.3(a) of the Disclosure Schedule lists the Company's authorized membership interests and the record and beneficial owner of such membership interests, and each such owner has good and indefeasible title to all of the membership interests listed next to such holder's name on Schedule 1.1 free and clear of all Liens. There are no other membership interests or other ownership or equity interests in the Company or outstanding securities convertible or exchangeable into membership interests or other ownership or equity interests of the Company, and there are no options, warrants, purchase rights, subscription rights, conversion rights, exchange rights, calls, puts, rights of first refusal or other Contracts that could require the Company to issue, sell or otherwise cause to become outstanding or to acquire, repurchase or redeem membership interests or other ownership or equity interests in the Company. There are no outstanding or authorized equity appreciation, phantom equity, profit participation or similar rights with respect to the Company. There are no voting trusts, proxies or other Contracts with respect to the voting of the stock or other ownership or equity interests of the Company. Upon the Closing, the Company Securities will be delivered to Buyer free and clear of all Liens (other than any Liens which may result from any actions taken by Buyer), and Buyer will have good and marketable title to the Company Securities.
  - (b) The Company has no Subsidiaries and does not own any equity or other ownership interest in any Person.
- 3.4 <u>Non-contravention</u>. Neither the execution and the delivery of this Agreement nor the Ancillary Agreements to which the Company is a party, nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, will (i) violate or conflict with any Law or Order to which the Company is subject, (ii) violate or conflict with any provision of the Organizational Documents of the Company, or (iii) conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute a default under, result in the acceleration of, create in any party the right to accelerate, terminate, modify, or cancel, or require any notice or payment under any Contract or Permit to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound or to which any of its assets is subject (or result in the imposition of any Lien upon any of its assets).
- 3.5 <u>Brokers' Fees</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Section 3.5 of the Disclosure Schedule</u>, the Company has no liability or obligation to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder, or agent with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

#### 3.6 Assets.

(a) The Company has good and marketable title to, or a valid leasehold interest or license in, the properties and assets (tangible and intangible) used by it, located on its premises or shown on the Most Recent Balance Sheet or acquired after the date thereof (other than inventory sold in the Ordinary Course of Business), free and clear of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens. Except as set forth on Section 3.6(a) of the Disclosure Schedule, the assets, properties and rights owned by the Company are all the assets, properties and rights necessary to operate the businesses of the Company, consistent with past practice.

(b) The machinery, equipment and other tangible assets that the Company owns and leases are free from material defects (patent and latent), have been maintained in accordance with normal industry practice, are in good operating condition and repair (subject to normal wear and tear) and are suitable for the purposes for which they are presently used.

#### 3.7 Financial Statements; Interim Conduct.

- (a) Attached to Section 3.7(a) of the Disclosure Schedule are correct and complete copies of the following financial statements of the Company (collectively, the "Financial Statements"): (i) an unaudited consolidated balance sheet, statement of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021 (the "Most Recent Fiscal Year End"); and (ii) unaudited consolidated balance sheets, statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows (the "Most Recent Financial Statements") as of and for the four month period ended April 30, 2022 (the "Most Recent Fiscal Month End"). The Financial Statements are correct and complete and consistent with the books and records of the Company, have been prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied, and present fairly in all material respects the financial condition, results of operation, changes in equity and cash flow of the Company as of and for their respective dates and for the periods then ending, provided, however, that the Most Recent Financial Statements are subject to normal, recurring year-end adjustments and lack notes (none of which will be material individually or in the aggregate).
- (b) Since the Most Recent Fiscal Year End, the business of the Company has been conducted in the Ordinary Course of Business, and there has not been any Material Adverse Change and no event has occurred which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Change. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except as set forth on Section 3.7(b) of the Disclosure Schedule, since the Most Recent Fiscal Year End the Company has not:
  - (i) sold, leased, transferred or assigned any assets or property (tangible or intangible) with a value in excess of \$1,000, other than sales of inventory in the Ordinary Course of Business;
  - (ii) experienced any damage, destruction or loss (whether or not covered by insurance) to its assets or property (tangible or intangible) in excess of \$1,000;
  - (iii) received notice from any Person regarding the acceleration, termination, modification or cancelation a Contract, which, if in existence on the date hereof, would be required to be listed on <u>Section 3.13(a)</u> of the <u>Disclosure Schedule</u>;
    - (iv) issued, created, incurred or assumed any Debt involving more than \$1,000;
    - (v) forgave, canceled, compromised, waived or released any Debt owed to it or any right or claim;

- (vi) issued, sold or otherwise disposed of any of its membership interests or other ownership or equity interests, or granted any options, warrants or other rights to acquire (including upon conversion, exchange, exercise or otherwise) any of its membership interests or other ownership or equity interests or declared, set aside, made or paid any dividend or distribution with respect to its membership interests or other ownership or equity interests or redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired any membership interest or other ownership or equity interest or made any other payment to its members (or any Affiliates of such members);
- (vii) granted any increase in salary or bonus or otherwise increased the compensation or benefits payable or provided to any director, officer, employee, consultant, advisor or agent, except wage or salary increases set forth on Section 3.7(b)(vii) of the Disclosure Schedule required by existing Contracts;
  - (viii) engaged in any promotional or sales activities;
- (ix) made any commitment outside of the Ordinary Course of Business or in excess of \$10,000 in the aggregate for capital expenditures to be paid after the Closing or failed to incur capital expenditures in accordance with its capital expense budget;
- (x) instituted any material change in the conduct of its business or any material change in its accounting practices or methods, cash management practices or method of purchase, sale, lease, management, marketing, or operation;
  - (xi) taken or omitted to take any action which could be reasonably anticipated to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (xii) made, changed or rescinded any Tax election, adopted or changed any Tax accounting method, settled or compromised any Tax liability, amended any Tax Return or took any action that would have the effect of materially increasing the Tax liability or materially reducing any Tax assets of the Company in respect of any taxable period ending after the Closing Date;
- (xiii) collected its accounts receivable or paid any accrued liabilities or accounts payable or prepaid any expenses or other items, in each case other than in the Ordinary Course of Business;
  - (xiv) entered into any transaction with any Affiliate; or
  - (xv) agreed or committed to any of the foregoing.
- (c) The accounts payable of the Company reflected on the Most Recent Financial Statements arose from bona fide transactions in the Ordinary Course of Business, and all such accounts payable have either been paid, are not yet due and payable in the Ordinary Course of Business or are being contested by the Company in good faith.

3.8 <u>Undisclosed Liabilities</u>. The Company does not have any liability (whether known or unknown, whether asserted or unasserted, whether absolute or contingent, whether accrued or unaccrued, whether liquidated or unliquidated, and whether due or to become due), except for liabilities that (a) are accrued or reserved against in the Most Recent Financial Statements, (b) were incurred subsequent to the Most Recent Fiscal Month End in the Ordinary Course of Business, (c) result from the obligations of the Company under this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements or (d) liabilities and obligations pursuant to any Contract listed on <u>Section 3.13(a) of the Disclosure Schedule</u> or not required by the terms of <u>Section 3.13(a)</u> to be listed on <u>Section 3.13(a)</u> of the <u>Disclosure Schedule</u>, in either case which arose in the Ordinary Course of Business and did not result from any default, tort, breach of contract or breach of warranty.

#### 3.9 Legal Compliance.

- (a) The Company and its respective predecessors and Affiliates have complied and are in compliance with all applicable Laws and Orders, and no Proceeding has been filed or commenced or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened alleging any failure so to comply. Since January 1, 2021, the Company has not received any notice or communication alleging any non-compliance of the foregoing.
  - (b) The Company does not hold, and is not required to hold, any Permits to conduct its business or operations in the Ordinary Course of Business.
- (c) Neither the Company, nor any of its officers, managers, members, directors, agents, employees or any other Persons acting on its behalf, has (i) made any illegal payment or provided any unlawful compensation or gifts to any officer or employee of any Governmental Body, or any employee, Customer or supplier of the Company, or (ii) accepted or received any unlawful contributions, payments, expenditures or gifts; and no Proceeding has been filed or commenced alleging any such payments, contributions or gifts.

# 3.10 Tax Matters.

- (a) The Company has filed with the appropriate taxing authorities all Tax Returns it was required to file. All such Tax Returns are correct and complete in all material respects. All Taxes due and owing by the Company (whether or not shown on any Tax Return) have been paid or are reflected as reserves on the Most Recent Financial Statements. The Company is not currently the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any Tax Return or pay any Tax. There are no Liens for Taxes (other than Taxes not yet due and payable) upon the Company Securities or any of the assets of the Company.
- (b) Adequate reserves and accruals have been established to provide for the payment of all Taxes which are not yet due and payable with respect to the Company.
- (c) No deficiency or proposed adjustment for any amount of Tax has been proposed, asserted or assessed by any taxing authority against the Company that has not been paid, settled or otherwise resolved. There is no Proceeding or audit now pending, proposed or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or concerning the Company with respect to any Taxes. The Company has not been notified by any taxing authority that any issues have been raised with respect to any Tax Return. There has not been, within the past five (5) calendar years, an examination or written notice of potential examination of the Tax Returns filed with respect to the Company by any taxing authority.

- (d) All Taxes that are required to be withheld or collected by the Company, including, but not limited to, Taxes arising as a result of payments (or amounts allocable) to foreign persons or to employees, agents, contractors or stockholders of the Company, have been duly withheld and collected and, to the extent required, have been properly paid or deposited as required by applicable Laws.
- (e) No claim has ever been made by any taxing authority in a jurisdiction where the Company does not file Tax Returns that it is or may be subject to taxation by that jurisdiction.
- (f) The Company is not a party to any Tax allocation, sharing, indemnity, or reimbursement agreement or arrangement, and is not liable for the Taxes of any other Person as a transferee or successor, by Contract or otherwise.
- (g) The Company will not be required as a result of (i) a change in method of accounting or improper use of an accounting method for a taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date, (ii) any "closing agreement," as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding provision of state, local or foreign Law), (iii) any installment sale or open transaction disposition, or (iv) the receipt of any prepaid income or deferred revenue, to include any item of income or exclude any item of deduction for any taxable period (or portion thereof) beginning after the Closing Date that would not have otherwise so been included or excluded as the case may be.
  - (h) The Company is not a "United States real property holding corporation" within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code.
- (i) Section 3.10(i) of the Disclosure Schedule lists all Tax Returns filed by the Company for Tax periods ended on or after January 1, 2021, indicates those Tax Returns that have been audited, and indicates those Tax Returns that currently are the subject of audit. The Company has not waived any statute of limitations in respect of Taxes or agreed to any extension of time with respect to the payment of any Tax or any Tax assessment or deficiency.
- (j) There is no Contract to which the Company is a party that will, individually or collectively, result in the payment of any amount that would not be deductible by reason of Section 280G (as determined without regard to Section 280G(b)(4)), 162 or 404 of the Code.
- (k) The Company is, and has been at all times since its formation, classified as a partnership for U.S. federal (and, where applicable, state and local) income Tax purposes.
- (l) The Company has not deferred (i) any "applicable employment taxes" under Section 2302 of the CARES Act, or (ii) any payroll Tax obligations (including those imposed by Sections 3101(a) and 3201 of the Code) pursuant to or in connection with the Memorandum on Deferring Payroll Tax Obligations in Light of the Ongoing COVID-19 Disaster, dated August 8, 2020 or Notice 2020-22.

(m) The Company has not elected to apply the partnership audit rules enacted as part of the Bipartisan Budget Act of 2015 for any taxable year beginning prior to January 1, 2021.

# 3.11 Real Property.

- (a) The Company does not own any Owned Property.
- (b) Section 3.11(b) of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth the address of each parcel of Leased Real Property, and a true and complete list of all Leases for each parcel of Leased Real Property. Sellers have made available to Buyer a true and complete copy of each Lease, and in the case of any oral Lease, a written summary of the material terms of such Lease.
- (c) Subject to the respective terms and conditions in the Leases, the Company is the sole legal and equitable owner of the leasehold interest in the Leased Real Property and possesses good and marketable, indefeasible title thereto, free and clear of all Liens (other than Permitted Liens).

# 3.12 Intellectual Property.

- (a) Except as set forth on Section 3.12(a) of the Disclosure Schedule, the Company owns, licenses or otherwise has the right to use, free and clear of all Liens except for Permitted Liens, the Intellectual Property material to the conduct of the business of the Company as currently conducted (collectively, the "Company IP Rights"). Section 3.12(a) of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list Company IP Rights, whether registered and unregistered. The Company has made all necessary filings and paid all necessary fees to maintain all registrations or pending applications for any Company IP Rights. Except as set forth on Section 3.12(a) of the Disclosure Schedule, there are no outstanding deadlines that will expire within six (6) months of the Closing Date for any registrations or applications for any Company IP Rights.
- (b) The Company IP Rights owned or used by the Company immediately prior to the Closing Date will be owned or available for use by Buyer immediately after the Closing Date on substantially identical terms and conditions as owned or used by the Company immediately prior to the Closing Date.
- (c) Section 3.12(c) of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of all agreements to which the Company IP Rights are bound or that affect the Company IP Rights, including but not limited to license agreements.
- (d) Except as set forth on Section 3.12(d) of the Disclosure Schedule, (i) there are no claims pending against the Company (or, to the Knowledge of the Company, its employees, agents, distributors, suppliers, or vendors) contesting the use or ownership of the Company IP Rights owned by the Company, or alleging that the Company (or its employees, agents, distributors, suppliers, or vendors, as applicable) is currently infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating the Intellectual Property of any other Person, and (ii) there are no claims pending that have been brought by the Company against any Person currently alleging infringement, misappropriation or other violation of any Company IP Rights.

- (e) Except as set forth on Section 3.12(e) of the Disclosure Schedule, to the Knowledge of the Company, (i) the conduct of the businesses of the Company as currently conducted, and the continued operation of such businesses consistent with past practices, does not infringe, misappropriate, or otherwise violate any Intellectual Property of any Person, and (ii) no Person is currently infringing, misappropriating, or otherwise violating the Company IP Rights.
- (f) Except as set forth on Section 3.12(f) of the Disclosure Schedule, all Company IP Rights owned by or developed by and/or for the Company was developed by (i) employees of the Company within the scope of their employment; or (ii) independent contractors who have entered into written agreements with the Company that assigned all right, title and interest in and to any Intellectual Property developed to the Company.
- (g) Except as set forth on Section 3.12(g) of the Disclosure Schedule, the Company is not a party to or otherwise bound by any settlement or consent agreement, covenant not to sue, non-assertion assurance, release or other similar agreement that could reasonably be expected, individually or in the aggregate, to materially and adversely affect the Company's rights to own, use, make, transfer, encumber, assign, license, distribute, convey, sell or otherwise exploit any Company IP Rights.
- (h) The Company has taken reasonable steps to protect and preserve the confidentiality of the Company's trade secrets, know-how, confidential information, inventions and discoveries, ideas, formulas, methods, proprietary information, technical information, information that derive economic value from not being generally known, and any other information that would constitute a trade secret as defined in the Uniform Trade Secrets Act and under corresponding foreign statutory Law and common law, and all use, disclosure or appropriation thereof by or to any third party has been pursuant to the terms of a written agreement between such third party and the Company. The Company has not breached any contracts or agreements of non-disclosure or confidentiality.

# 3.13 Contracts.

- (a) Section 3.13(a) of the Disclosure Schedule lists the following Contracts to which the Company is a party:
  - (i) each Contract with consideration paid or payable of more than \$10,000 in the aggregate over any 12-month period;
- (ii) each lease, rental or occupancy agreement, license, installment and conditional sale agreement, and other Contract affecting the ownership of, leasing of, title to, use of, or any leasehold or other interest in, any real or personal property (except personal property leases and installment and conditional sales agreements having aggregate payments of less than \$10,000 and with terms of less than one year);
  - (iii) each joint venture, partnership or Contract involving a sharing of profits, losses, costs or liabilities with any other Person;
- (iv) each Contract relating to the acquisition, sale, transfer or disposition by the Company of any material assets or properties, or of the operating business or the capital stock of or other equity interests in any other Person that were consummated in the last three years or under which there is any surviving liability (including indemnification obligations, contingent payments, or purchase price adjustments) against the Company;

- (v) each Contract containing any covenant that purports to restrict the business activity of the Company or limit the freedom of the Company to engage in any line of business, to do business in any geographic area, or to compete with any Person;
- (vi) each Contract involving the payment of royalties or other amounts calculated based on the revenues or income of the Company or income or revenues related to any product or services provided by the Company;
  - (vii) each power of attorney;
  - (viii) each related-party Contract between the Company, on the one hand, and any Affiliate thereof, on the other hand;
  - (ix) each Contract for or relating to, or evidencing or guaranteeing, Debt;
- (x) each Contract providing for the payment of any cash or other compensation or benefits upon the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
  - (xi) each Contract under which the Company has advanced or loaned to any other Person amounts in the aggregate exceeding \$10,000;
  - (xii) each Contract with any Seller or any Affiliate of the Company or any Seller;
  - (xiii) any settlement agreement;
- (xiv) each employment or consulting Contract or other Contract with any of Company's officers, managers, partners, directors, consultants or employees;
  - (xv) each Intellectual Property License;
  - (xvi) each Contract under which the Company agree to purchase or sell goods or services from any Person on a "most favored nations" basis;
  - (xvii) each confidentiality agreement and non-disclosure agreement still in effect;
  - (xviii) each Contract which purports to be binding on Affiliates of the Company; and
  - (xix) any other agreement material to the Company whether or not entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business.

- (b) The Company has delivered to Buyer a correct and complete copy of each written Material Contract, together with all amendments, addenda, modifications, exhibits, attachments, waivers or other changes thereto. Section 3.13(b) of the Disclosure Schedule contains an accurate and complete description of all material terms of all oral Material Contracts (if any).
- (c) To the Knowledge of the Company, each Material Contract is legal, valid, binding, enforceable, in full force and effect and will continue to be legal, valid, binding and enforceable on identical terms following the Closing Date. To the Knowledge of the Company, except as specifically disclosed and described in Section 3.13(g) of the Disclosure Schedule, (i) no Material Contract has been breached or canceled by the Company, or any other party thereto, (ii) the Company has performed all obligations under such Material Contracts required to be performed by the Company, (iii) there is no event which, upon giving of notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a breach or default under any such Material Contract or would permit the termination, modification or acceleration of such Material Contract, and (iv) the Company has not assigned, delegated or otherwise transferred to any Person any of its rights, title or interest under any such Material Contract.
- 3.14 <u>Litigation</u>. To the Knowledge of the Company, except as set forth in <u>Section 3.14 of the Disclosure Schedule</u>, there are no (and during the last three years, there have not been any) complaints, charges, Proceedings, Orders, or investigations pending or threatened or anticipated relating to or affecting the Company. There is no outstanding Order to which the Company is subject. The Company is fully insured with respect to each of the matters set forth on <u>Section 3.14 of the Disclosure Schedule</u>.

# 3.15 Employees.

- (a) <u>Section 3.15 of the Disclosure Schedule</u> sets forth a complete and correct list of all employees of the Company, showing for each: (i) name, (ii) hire date, (iii) current job title, (iv) actual base salary, bonus, commission or other remuneration paid during 2021, (v) 2022 base salary level and 2022 target bonus, and (vi) indicating whether there has been any increase in compensation, bonus, incentive, or service award or any grant of any severance or termination pay or any other increase in benefits or any commitment to do any of the foregoing since January 1, 2021.
- (b) The employment arrangement of each officer, director, manager, employee or consultant of the Company is, subject to applicable Laws involving the wrongful termination of employees, terminable at will (without the imposition of penalties or damages) by the Company as the case may be, and the Company has no severance obligations if any such officer, director, manager, employee or consultant is terminated.
- (c) The Company has not committed any material unfair labor practice. The Company has paid in full to all of its employees all wages, salaries, commissions, bonuses, benefits and other compensation due and payable to such employees.
- (d) All individuals who have performed services for the Company or who otherwise have claims for compensation from the Company have been properly classified as an employee or an independent contractor pursuant to all applicable Laws, including, but not limited to, the Code and ERISA.

#### 3.16 Employee Benefits.

- (a) Section 3.16(a) of the Disclosure Schedule lists each Employee Benefit Plan that the Company maintains, to which the Company contributes or has any obligation to contribute, or with respect to which the Company has any liabilities.
- (b) Neither the Company nor any ERISA Affiliate contributes to, has any obligation to contribute to, or has any material liability under or with respect to any Employee Pension Benefit Plan that is a "defined benefit plan" (as defined in ERISA §3(35)) or a Multiemployer Plan.
- (c) Except as set forth in Section 3.16(c) of the Disclosure Schedule, neither the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement nor the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, either alone or in conjunction with any other event, will (i) result in any payment or benefit (including severance, retention, unemployment compensation or otherwise) becoming due to any current or former officer, director, manager, employee or independent contractor of the Company (or any beneficiary or permitted transferee thereof); (ii) increase any benefits otherwise payable under any Employee Benefit Plan; (iii) result in any acceleration of the timing of payment or vesting or funding, or forfeiture of, any such benefits or compensation to any extent; or (iv) give rise to (or already has resulted in) a payment or provision of any other benefit (including accelerated vesting) that, individually or collectively, would not be deductible by reason of Section 280G of the Code. Neither the Company nor any Seller has any obligation to "gross-up," compensate, reimburse, "make-whole," or otherwise indemnify any individual for the imposition of any Tax under Sections 4999 or 409A of the Code.
- 3.17 <u>Debt</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Section 3.17 of the Disclosure Schedule</u>, the Company does not have any Debt and are not liable for any Debt of any other Person. The Company has not applied for or received any governmental funding, including under the Paycheck Protection Program administered by the Small Business Administration in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, or otherwise.
- 3.18 <u>Certain Business Relationships with the Company.</u> Except as set forth on <u>Section 3.18 of the Disclosure Schedule</u>, none of Sellers, nor any officer, manager, partner or director of the Company nor any of the Affiliates of any of the foregoing (other than the Company):
- (a) owns, directly or indirectly, any stock or other ownership interest or investment in any Person that is a competitor, supplier, customer, lessor or lessee of the Company; provided, however, that the foregoing representation shall be deemed not to be made as to the ownership of not more than 5% of the capital stock of any such Person that has securities registered pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15 of the Securities Exchange Act;
  - (b) has any claim against or owes any amount to, or is owed any amount by, the Company;

- (c) has any interest in or owns any assets, properties or rights used in the conduct of the business of the Company;
- (d) is a party to any Contract to which the Company is a party or which otherwise benefits the business of the Company; or
- (e) has received from or furnished to the Company any goods or services since the Most Recent Fiscal Year End or is involved in any business relationship with the Company.
- 3.19 <u>Restrictions on Business Activities</u>. There is no Contract, Order, or other instrument binding upon the Company, Sellers, or the current or former officers, managers or directors of the Company which restricts or prohibits the Company from competing with any other Person, from engaging in any business or from conducting activities in any geographic area, or which otherwise restricts or prohibits the conduct of the business of the Company.
- 3.20 Clinical Trials. The entirety of the business of the Company with respect to the Drug or any other drug, product, procedure or otherwise developed, produced, created, manufactured or researched by the Company is in the pre-clinical stage, and no clinical trials have been conducted by the Company regarding any of the foregoing.

# **ARTICLE 4**

#### POST-CLOSING COVENANTS

The Parties agree as follows with respect to the period following the Closing.

- 4.1 <u>General</u>. In case at any time after the Closing any further action is necessary to carry out the purposes of this Agreement, each of the Parties will take such further action (including the execution and delivery of such further instruments, agreements, certificates, and documents) as any other Party reasonably may request, all at the sole cost and expense of the requesting Party (unless the requesting Party is entitled to indemnification therefor under <u>Article 6</u> below). Sellers acknowledge and agree that, from and after the Closing, Buyer will be entitled to possession of all documents, books, records (including Tax records), agreements and financial data of any sort relating to the Company.
- 4.2 <u>Litigation Support</u>. In the event and for so long as Buyer or the Company actively is contesting or defending against any Proceeding in connection with any fact, situation, circumstance, action, failure to act, or transaction on or prior to the Closing Date involving the Company, each of Sellers will cooperate with Buyer and its counsel in the contest or defense and provide such testimony and access to such Seller's books and records as shall be necessary in connection with the contest or defense, all at the sole cost and expense of Buyer and the Company (unless Buyer or the Company is entitled to indemnification therefor under <u>Article 6</u> below).
- 4.3 <u>Transition</u>. None of Sellers shall take any action that is designed or intended to have the effect of discouraging any lessor, licensor, Customer, supplier, or other business associate of the Company from maintaining the same business relationships with the Company after the Closing as it maintained with the Company prior to the Closing.

- 4.4 <u>Confidentiality</u>. Each Seller agrees not to disclose (other than to such Seller's affiliates (for the sole purpose of consummating the transactions contemplated hereby or performing such Seller's obligations hereunder) or the attorneys, accountants or tax advisors of such Seller or their affiliates (for the sole purpose of consummating the transactions contemplated hereby or performing such Seller's obligations hereunder)) or use any Confidential Information other than in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein; <u>provided</u>, that any Person to whom a Seller discloses Confidential Information as permitted pursuant to this sentence shall, prior to such disclosure, agree to adhere to the confidentiality obligations set forth herein. If any Seller is requested or required pursuant to written or oral question or request for information or documents in any Proceeding, interrogatory, subpoena, civil investigation demand or similar process to disclose any Confidential Information, then such Seller will notify Buyer promptly of the request or requirement so that Buyer may seek an appropriate protective order or waive compliance with the provisions of this <u>Section 4.4</u>. If, in the absence of a protective order or the receipt of a waiver hereunder, any Seller is, on the advice of counsel, compelled to disclose any Confidential Information to any tribunal or else stand liable for contempt, then such Seller may disclose the Confidential Information to the tribunal; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the disclosing Seller shall use his best efforts to obtain, at the request of Buyer, an order or other assurance that confidential treatment will be accorded to such portion of the Confidential Information required to be disclosed as Buyer shall designate. The foregoing provisions shall not apply to any Confidential Information that is generally available to the public immediately prior to the time of disclosure unless such Confidential Information is so available due to the actions of a Seller in b
- 4.5 Covenant Not to Compete. During the Restricted Period, each Seller (and with respect to a Seller who is an entity, such Seller's owner or Person in control of such Seller) will not, directly or indirectly, in any manner (whether on his own account, or as an owner, operator, manager, consultant, officer, director, employee, investor, representative, agent or otherwise), anywhere in the Applicable Area, engage in the Restricted Business or any business that competes with the Restricted Business, manage, control, participate in (whether as an owner, operator, manager, consultant, officer, director, employee, agent, representative or otherwise), or consult with or render services for any Person that is engaged in the Restricted Business or in any activity that competes with the Restricted Business; provided, that a passive investment of less than 5% by such Seller in a company will not be a violation of this Section 4.5.
- 4.6 Covenant Not to Solicit. During the Restricted Period, each Seller will not (and with respect to a Seller who is an entity, such Seller's owner or Person in control of such Seller), directly or indirectly, in any manner take any affirmative steps to (whether on his own account, or as an owner, operator, manager, consultant, officer, director, employee, investor, representative, agent or otherwise), (a) hire or engage, or recruit, solicit or otherwise attempt to employ or engage, or enter into any business relationship with any Person currently employed by, or providing consulting services to, the Company, or induce or attempt to induce any Person to leave such employment or consulting arrangement, or (b) in any way interfere with the relationship between the Company or Buyer and any such Person (including, without limitation, by making any negative or disparaging statements or communications regarding the Company, Buyer or any of their businesses, operations, officers, directors or investors).

- 4.7 Enforcement. If the final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision of Sections 4.5 or 4.6 is invalid or unenforceable, then the Parties agree that the court making the determination of invalidity or unenforceability shall have the power to reduce the scope, duration or area of the term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases, or to replace any invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closer to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be enforceable as so modified after the expiration of the time within which the judgment may be appealed. In the event of a Proceeding involving Sections 4.4, 4.5 or 4.6, the non-prevailing party shall reimburse the prevailing party for all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, incurred in connection with any such Proceeding, including any appeal therefrom. The existence of any claim or cause of action by any Seller against Buyer, the Company or any of their respective Affiliates, whether predicated on this Agreement or otherwise, will not constitute a defense to the enforcement by Buyer of the provisions of Section 4.4, 4.5 or 4.6, which Sections will be enforceable notwithstanding the existence of any breach by Buyer or the Company. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Seller will be prohibited from pursuing such claims or causes of action against Buyer or the Company.
- 4.8 Release. Each Seller, for himself, itself and his or its Affiliates, heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns, as applicable, (collectively, the "Releasors"), hereby (a) forever fully and irrevocably releases and discharges Buyer, the Company, each of its respective Affiliates, and each of their respective predecessors, successors, direct or indirect Subsidiaries and past and present stockholders, members, managers, directors, officers, employees, agents, and other representatives (collectively, the "Released Parties") from any and all actions, suits, claims, demands, debts, agreements, obligations, promises, judgments, or liabilities of any kind whatsoever in law or equity and causes of action of every kind and nature, or otherwise (including, claims for damages, costs, expense, and attorneys', brokers' and accountants fees and expenses) arising out of or related to events, facts, conditions or circumstances existing or arising prior to the Closing Date, which the Releasors can, shall or may have against the Released Parties, whether known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected, contingent or matured, unanticipated as well as anticipated (collectively, the "Released Claims"), and (b) irrevocably agree to refrain from directly or indirectly asserting any claim or demand or commencing (or causing to be commenced) any Proceeding against any Released Party based upon any Released Claims. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence of this Section 4.8, "Released Claims" does not include, and the provisions of this Section 4.8 shall not release or otherwise diminish the obligations of any Party set forth in or arising under any provisions of this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements.
- 4.9 <u>Standstill</u>. So long as any Seller owns at least 5% of Buyer Common Stock, such Seller shall not, without the prior written Consent of the board of directors of Buyer, acquire any additional Buyer Common Stock or any other securities in Buyer which have voting rights or are convertible into Buyer Common Stock or other security in Buyer which have voting rights.
- 4.10 Registration Statement. As promptly as practicable after the execution of this Agreement, subject to the terms of this Section 4.10, Sellers and Buyer shall jointly prepare and Buyer shall file with the SEC a registration statement (together with the prospectus forming a part thereof and amendments thereto, the "Registration Statement") in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of the Buyer Shares. Sellers and Buyer shall furnish all information concerning such Party as the other Party may reasonably request in connection with such actions and the preparation of the Registration Statement. The Parties shall use their reasonable best efforts to (a) cause the Registration Statement, when filed with the SEC, to comply in all material respects with all legal requirements applicable thereto, (b) respond as promptly as reasonably practicable to and resolve all comments received from the SEC concerning the Registration Statement, and (c) cause the Registration Statement to be declared effective as promptly as practicable. In furtherance of the foregoing, the Parties shall cause their respective officers, directors, managers, employees, representatives and agents, as applicable, to be reasonably available to the other Parties and their respective counsel in connection with the drafting of the Registration Statement and to respond in a timely manner to comments thereto from the SEC.

#### ARTICLE 5

# **CLOSING DELIVERIES**

- 5.1 Closing Deliveries of Sellers. At or prior to the Closing, the Representative, on behalf of Sellers and the Company, shall deliver to Buyer:
- (a) a certificate of the Secretary of the Company, dated as of the Closing Date, attaching and certifying (i) the Organizational Documents of the Company, (ii) the authorizing resolutions of the Company and (iii) the incumbency and signatures of the Persons signing this Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreements to which the Company is a party;
- (b) good standing certificates for the Company from the jurisdiction of each such Person's organization and each jurisdiction in which the Company is qualified to do business;
  - (c) counterpart signature pages to the Employment Offer Letters signed by each of the Key Executives;
- (d) resignation letters from each member of the board of directors or managers, management board and officers, as the case may be, of the Company set forth on Section 3.1(b) of the Disclosure Schedule;
  - (e) a termination agreement from each party to the related party Contracts identified with an asterisk (\*) on Section 3.13(a)(viii) of the Disclosure Schedule;
- (f) an affidavit of non-foreign status, certified by each Seller under penalties of perjury, meeting the requirements of Treasury Regulations Section 1.1445-2(b)(2); and
- (g) all other instruments and documents required by this Agreement to be delivered by the Company, Sellers or the Representative to Buyer, and such other instruments and documents which Buyer or its counsel may reasonably request to effectuate the transactions contemplated hereby.

All such agreements, documents and other items shall be in form and substance satisfactory to Buyer.

- 5.2 <u>Closing Deliveries of Buyer</u>. At or prior to the Closing, Buyer shall deliver to the Representative:
- (a) a certificate from an officer of Buyer, dated as of the Closing Date, attaching and certifying (i) the Organizational Documents of Buyer, (ii) the authorizing resolutions of Buyer and (iii) the incumbency and signatures of the Persons signing this Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreements to which Buyer is a party;

- (b) counterpart signature pages to the Employment Offer Letters signed by Buyer;
- (c) reasonable evidence of the book entry issuance of the Buyer Shares and the Warrants pursuant to Section 1.4(b); and
- (d) all other instruments and documents required by this Agreement to be delivered by Buyer to the Company, Sellers or the Representative, and such other instruments and documents which the Representative or its counsel may reasonably request to effectuate the transactions contemplated hereby.

All such agreements, documents and other items shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Representative.

#### ARTICLE 6

#### REMEDIES FOR BREACHES OF THIS AGREEMENT

# 6.1 Indemnification by Sellers.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Article 6. Sellers, severally and not jointly and in accordance with their Pro Rata Percentages, will indemnify, defend and hold harmless Buyer, the Company, each of their respective Subsidiaries, Affiliates, and successors and assigns (the "Buyer Indemnitees") from and against the entirety of any Adverse Consequences that any Buyer Indemnitee may suffer or incur (including any Adverse Consequences they may suffer or incur after the end of any applicable survival period, provided that an indemnification claim with respect to such Adverse Consequence is made pursuant to this Article 6 prior to the end of any applicable survival period) resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of, or caused by (i) any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made in Article 3 or (ii) any breach of any covenant or agreement of the Company, or the Representative in this Agreement.
- (b) Sellers, severally and not jointly and in accordance with their Pro Rata Percentages, agree that they shall pay and otherwise fully satisfy and discharge all Designated Excluded Liabilities, and shall indemnify, defend and hold all Buyer Indemnitees harmless from, and shall reimburse all Buyer Indemnitees for, all Adverse Consequences that any Buyer Indemnitee may suffer or incur in connection with any Designated Excluded Liabilities.
- (c) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Article 6, each Seller, severally and not jointly and in accordance with their Pro Rata Percentages, will indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Buyer Indemnitees from and against the entirety of any Adverse Consequences that any Buyer Indemnitee may suffer or incur (including any Adverse Consequences they may suffer or incur after the end of any applicable survival period, provided that an indemnification claim with respect to such Adverse Consequence is made pursuant to this Article 6 prior to the end of any applicable survival period) resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of, or caused by (i) any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by such Seller in Section 2.1 or (ii) any breach of any covenant or agreement of such Seller in this Agreement.

- 6.2 <u>Indemnification by Buyer</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Article 6</u>, Buyer will indemnify, defend and hold harmless Sellers, their respective Affiliates, and their respective successors and assigns (the "<u>Seller Indemnitees</u>") from and against the entirety of any Adverse Consequences they may suffer or incur (including any Adverse Consequences they may suffer or incur after the end of any applicable survival period, provided that an indemnification claim with respect to such Adverse Consequence is made pursuant to this <u>Article 6</u> prior to the end of any applicable survival period) resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of, or caused by (a) any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty made by Buyer in <u>Section 2.2</u> or (b) any breach of any covenant or agreement of Buyer in this Agreement.
- 6.3 Survival and Time Limitations. All representations, warranties, covenants and agreements of the Parties in this Agreement or any other certificate or document delivered pursuant to this Agreement will survive the Closing for the period of time set forth in this Article 6 with respect to such representations, warranties, covenants and agreements. The right to indemnification, payment of any losses or other remedy based on such representations, warranties, covenants, and obligations will not be affected by any investigation conducted with respect to, or any knowledge acquired (or capable of being acquired) at any time, whether before or after the execution and delivery of this Agreement, with respect to the accuracy or inaccuracy of or compliance with, any such representation, warranty, covenant, or obligation. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (a) any claim relating to any representation or warranty made in Sections 3.9 (Legal Compliance) and 3.10 (Tax Matters) may be made at any time until the expiration of the statute of limitations applicable to any claim brought by a Governmental Body or other Person relating to the underlying subject matter of the relevant representation or warranty, (b) any claim relating to any representation or warranty made in Sections 2.1(a) (Authorization of Transaction), 2.1(c) (Brokers' Fees), 2.1(d) (Company Securities), 3.2 (Authorization of Transaction), 3.3 (Capitalization and Subsidiaries), and 3.5 (Brokers' Fees) may be made at any time within two years of Closing; provided, that any claim relating to any representation or warranty made in 3.12 (Intellectual Property) may be made at any time within three years of Closing (collectively, the representations and warranties described in clauses (a) and (b) are referred to as the "Fundamental Representations"), (c) any claim relating to any representation or warranty made in Article 2 or Article 3 (other than Fundamental Representations) may be made at any time within twelve months of Closing, and (d) any claim related to intentional or fraudulent breaches of the representations and warranties may be made at any time without limitation. Buyer will have no liability with respect to any claim for any breach or inaccuracy of any representation or warranty in this Agreement unless the Representative notifies Buyer of such a claim within twelve months of Closing; provided, however, that any claim relating to any representation made in Sections 2.2(b) (Authorization of Transaction) and 2.2(d) (Brokers' Fees) may be made at any time without any time limitation. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, if Buyer or the Representative, as applicable, provides notice of a claim in accordance with the terms of this Agreement within the applicable time period set forth above, then liability for such claim will continue until such claim is fully resolved.

#### 6.4 Limitations on Indemnification by Sellers.

- (a) With respect to the matters described in Sections 6.1(a)(i) and 6.1(c)(i), Sellers will have no liability with respect to such matters until the Buyer Indemnitees have suffered aggregate Adverse Consequences by reason of all such breaches in excess of \$175,000 (the "Threshold"), after which point Sellers will be obligated to indemnify Buyer Indemnitees from and against all Adverse Consequences from the first dollar; provided, that the foregoing limitations shall not apply in respect of any Adverse Consequences relating to (i) breaches of the Fundamental Representations or (ii) any intentional or fraudulent breach of a representation or warranty.
- (b) With respect to the matters described in Sections 6.1(a)(i) and 6.1(c)(i), the aggregate maximum liability of all Sellers shall be \$350,000; (the "Cap"); provided, that the foregoing limitations shall not apply in respect of any Adverse Consequences relating to (i) breaches of the Fundamental Representations or (ii) any intentional or fraudulent breach of representation or warranty.
- (c) With respect to (i) the matters described in Sections 6.1(a)(i) and 6.1(c)(i) relating to breach of any Fundamental Representation, (ii) the matters described in Sections 6.1(a)(ii), 6.1(b) and 6.1(c)(ii), or (iii) any intentional or fraudulent breach of a representation or warranty, the aggregate maximum liability of all Sellers shall be the cash amount equal to \$4 million.

# 6.5 Limitations on Indemnification by Buyer.

- (a) With respect to the matters described in Section 6.2(a), Buyer will have no liability with respect to such matters until Seller Indemnitees have suffered Adverse Consequences by reason of all such breaches in excess of the Threshold, after which point Buyer will be obligated to indemnify Seller Indemnitees from and against all Adverse Consequences from the first dollar; provided, that the foregoing limitations shall not apply in respect of any Adverse Consequences relating to (a) breaches of any representation made in Sections 2.2(b) (Authorization of Transaction) and 2.2(d) (Brokers' Fees) or (b) any intentional or fraudulent breach of a representation or warranty.
- (b) With respect to the matters described in Section 6.2(b), the aggregate maximum liability of Buyer shall be the Cap; provided, that the foregoing limitation shall not apply in respect of any Adverse Consequences relating to (a) breaches of any representation made in Sections 2.2(b) (Authorization of Transaction) and 2.2(d) (Brokers' Fees) or (b) any intentional or fraudulent breach of a representation or warranty.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the aggregate maximum liability of Buyer with respect to the matters described in this Article 6 shall be the cash amount equal to \$4 million.

# 6.6 Third-Party Claims.

(a) If a third party initiates a claim, demand, dispute, lawsuit or arbitration (a "<u>Third-Party Claim</u>") against any Person (the "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") with respect to any matter that the Indemnified Party might make a claim for indemnification against any Party (the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") under this <u>Article 6</u>, then the Indemnified Party must promptly notify the Indemnifying Party in writing of the existence of such Third-Party Claim and must deliver copies of any documents served on the Indemnified Party with respect to the Third-Party Claim; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any failure on the part of an Indemnified Party to so notify an Indemnifying Party shall not limit any of the obligations of the Indemnifying Party under this <u>Article 6</u> (except to the extent such failure materially prejudices the defense of such Proceeding).

- (b) Upon receipt of the notice described in Section 6.6(a), the Indemnifying Party will have the right to defend the Indemnified Party against the Third-Party Claim with counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Party, provided, that (i) the Indemnifying Party notifies the Indemnified Party in writing within fifteen (15) days after the Indemnified Party has given notice of the Third-Party Claim that the Indemnifying Party will indemnify the Indemnified Party from and against the entirety of any Adverse Consequences the Indemnified Party may suffer resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of, or caused by the Third-Party Claim, (ii) the Indemnifying Party provides the Indemnified Party with evidence reasonably acceptable to the Indemnified Party that the Indemnifying Party will have the financial resources to defend against the Third-Party Claim and fulfill its indemnification obligations hereunder, (iii) the Third-Party Claim involves only money damages and does not seek an injunction or other equitable relief, (iv) settlement of, or an adverse judgment with respect to, the Third-Party Claim is not, in the good faith judgment of the Indemnified Party, likely to establish a precedential custom or practice adverse to the continuing business interests or the reputation of the Indemnified Party, and (v) the Indemnifying Party conducts the defense of the Third-Party Claim actively and diligently. The Indemnifying Party will keep the Indemnified Party apprised of all material developments, including settlement offers, with respect to the Third-Party Claim and permit the Indemnified Party to participate in the defense of the Third-Party Claim. So long as the Indemnifying Party is conducting the defense of the Third-Party Claim in accordance with this Section 6.6(b), the Indemnifying Party will not be responsible for any attorneys' fees or other expenses incurred by the Indemnified Party regarding the defense of the Third-Party Claim.
- (c) In the event that any of the conditions under Section 6.6(b) is or becomes unsatisfied, however, (i) the Indemnified Party may defend against, and consent to the entry of any judgment on or enter into any settlement with respect to, the Third-Party Claim in any manner it may reasonably deem appropriate, (ii) the Indemnifying Parties will reimburse the Indemnified Party promptly and periodically for the costs of defending against the Third-Party Claim (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses), and (iii) the Indemnifying Parties will remain responsible for any Adverse Consequences the Indemnified Party may suffer resulting from, arising out of, relating to, in the nature of, or caused by the Third-Party Claim to the fullest extent provided in this Article 6.
- (d) Except in circumstances described in Section 6.6(c), neither the Indemnified Party nor the Indemnifying Party will consent to the entry of any judgment or enter into any settlement with respect to the Third-Party Claim without the prior written Consent of the other party, which Consent will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
- 6.7 Other Indemnification Matters. All indemnification payments under this Article 6 will be deemed adjustments to the Purchase Consideration. For purposes of determining whether there has been any misrepresentation or breach of a representation or warranty, and for purposes of determining the amount of Adverse Consequences resulting therefrom, all qualifications or exceptions in any representation or warranty relating to or referring to the terms "material", "materiality", "in all material respects", "Material Adverse Effect" or any similar term or phrase shall be disregarded, it being the understanding of the Parties that for purposes of determining liability under this Article 6, the representations and warranties of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall be read as if such terms and phrases were not included therein. Each Seller agrees that (a) such Seller will not make any claim for indemnification against a Buyer Indemnitee by virtue of the fact that any of Sellers or such Seller's equityholders, directors, managers, partners, officers, employees, representatives or other Affiliates was an equityholder, partner, trustee, director, manager, officer, employee or agent of any Person, regardless of the nature of the Adverse Consequences claimed, with respect to any Proceeding brought by any Buyer Indemnitee against any Seller or any claim of any Buyer Indemnitee against any Seller in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, and (b) such Seller has no claims or rights to contribution or indemnity from the Company with respect to any amounts paid by any Seller pursuant to this Article 6.

- 6.8 Setoff. If any Buyer Indemnitee makes a claim for indemnification in accordance with this Article 6 with respect to which Buyer commences legal proceedings, then Buyer shall be entitled to recover any amounts due from Sellers under this Agreement by setting off such amounts against any portion of the Earnout Amount corresponding to any Earnout Measurement Period or any other payment owed by Buyer pursuant to Article 6. The exercise of such right of set off by Buyer, whether or not ultimately determined to be justified, will not constitute a breach of this Agreement. Neither the exercise nor the failure to exercise such right of set off will constitute an election of remedies or limit Buyer in any manner in the enforcement of any other remedies that may be available to Buyer.
- 6.9 <u>Time to Bring Claims</u>. Subject to the limitations set forth in <u>Section 6.3</u>, pursuant to Section 8106, Title 10 of the Delaware Code, the Parties agree that this Agreement involves at least U.S. \$100,000, and that any Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be brought within twenty (20) years of the date from which the underlying cause of action accrued; it being the intention of the Parties that, except as otherwise expressly provided in <u>Section 6.3</u> with respect to shorter periods of time, the Parties shall have the maximum amount of time permitted under the Laws of the State of Delaware to bring a Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated herein. Except as otherwise expressly provided in <u>Section 6.3</u> with respect to shorter periods of time, each Party hereby waives the right to assert any statute of limitations of less than twenty (20) years in defense of any such Proceeding; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that this waiver shall not bar a defense to any Proceeding that was not commenced within the twenty (20) year time limit imposed by this <u>Section 6.9</u>.

# ARTICLE 7

### TAX MATTERS

The following provisions will govern the allocation of responsibility as between Buyer, on the one hand, and Sellers, on the other hand, for certain Tax matters following the Closing Date:

7.1 Tax Indemnification. In addition to the indemnification provisions of Article 6, Sellers shall be liable for, and shall indemnify and hold Buyer Indemnitees harmless from, (a) all Taxes of Sellers, (b) all Taxes imposed on or incurred by the Company with respect to all Tax periods ending on or prior to the Closing Date, (c) for any Tax period that begins before the Closing Date and ends after the Closing Date, all Taxes of the Company that relate to the portion of such Tax period ending on the Closing Date, and (d) all Taxes of any Person imposed on any of the Company as a transferee or successor, by contract or otherwise, which Taxes relate to an event or transaction occurring before the Closing.

7.2 Tax Periods Ending on or Before the Closing Date. Buyer will prepare, or cause to be prepared, and file, or cause to be filed, all Tax Returns for the Company for all Tax periods ending on or prior to the Closing Date that are filed after the Closing Date. Buyer will provide the Representative with copies of any such Tax Returns for the Representative's reasonable review and comment, at least thirty (30) days prior to the due date hereof (giving effect to any extensions thereto) in the case of income Tax Returns and as soon as practicable in the case of all other Tax Returns. The Representative, on behalf of Sellers, will pay all Taxes due with respect to such Tax Returns in accordance with Section 7.1.

7.3 Tax Periods Beginning Before and Ending After the Closing Date. Buyer will prepare, or cause to be prepared, and file, or cause to be filed, all Tax Returns for the Company for Tax periods that begin before the Closing Date and end after the Closing Date (the "Straddle Period Returns"). Buyer will provide the Representative with copies of any Straddle Period Returns at least thirty (30) days prior to the due date thereof (giving effect to any extensions thereto) in the case of income Tax Returns and as soon as practicable in the case of all other Tax Returns, accompanied by a statement (the "Straddle Statement") setting forth and calculating in reasonable detail the Taxes that relate to the portion of such Tax period ending on the Closing Date (the "Pre-Closing Taxes"). If the Representative agrees with the Straddle Period Returns and Straddle Statement, the Representative shall pay to Buyer, not later than five (5) Business Days before the due date for the payment of Taxes with respect to such Straddle Period Returns, an amount equal to the Pre-Closing Taxes as shown on the Straddle Statement, If, within twenty (20) days after the receipt of the Straddle Period Returns and Straddle Statement, the Representative (a) notifies Buyer that it disputes the manner of preparation of the Straddle Period Returns or the Pre-Closing Taxes calculated in the Straddle Statement and (b) provides Buyer with a statement setting forth in reasonable detail its computation of the Pre-Closing Taxes and its proposed form of the Straddle Period Returns and Straddle Statement, then Buyer and the Representative shall attempt to resolve their disagreement within five (5) days following the Representative's notification of Buyer of such disagreement. If Buyer and the Representative are not able to resolve their disagreement, the dispute shall be submitted to the Accountants. The Accountants will resolve the disagreement within thirty (30) days after the date on which they are engaged or as soon as possible thereafter. The determination of the Accountants shall be binding on the Parties. The cost of the services of the Accountants will be borne by the Party whose calculation of the matter in disagreement differs the most from the calculation as finally determined by the Accountants. If each of the Party's calculation differs equally from the calculation as finally determined by the Accountants, then such cost will be borne half by the Representative and half by Buyer. For purposes of this Section 7.3, in the case of any Taxes that are imposed on a periodic basis and are payable for a Tax period that includes (but does not end on) the Closing Date, the portion of such Tax that relates to the portion of such Tax period ending on the Closing Date (i.e., the Pre-Closing Taxes) will (a) in the case of any Taxes other than Taxes based upon or related to income, receipts or payroll, be deemed to equal the amount of such Tax for the entire Tax period multiplied by a fraction the numerator of which is the number of days in the Tax period ending on the Closing Date and the denominator of which is the number of days in the entire Tax period, and (b) in the case of any Tax based upon or related to income, receipts or payroll, be deemed to equal the amount that would be payable if the relevant Tax period ended on the Closing Date.

- 7.4 <u>Cooperation on Tax Matters</u>. Buyer and the Representative will cooperate, as and to the extent reasonably requested by the other Party, in connection with the filing and preparation of Tax Returns pursuant to this <u>Article 7</u> and any Proceeding related thereto. Such cooperation will include the retention and (upon the other Party's request) the provision of records and information that are reasonably relevant to any such Proceeding and making employees available on a mutually convenient basis to provide additional information and explanation of any material provided hereunder. Buyer and the Representative will retain all books and records with respect to Tax matters pertinent to the Company relating to any Tax period beginning before the Closing Date until thirty (30) days after the expiration of the statute or period of limitations of the respective Tax periods.
- 7.5 Certain Taxes. All transfer (including real estate transfer), documentary, sales, use, stamp, registration and other such Taxes and fees (including any penalties and interest) incurred in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby will be paid by Buyer, when due, and Buyer will file all necessary Tax Returns and other documentation with respect to all such transfer, documentary, sales, use, stamp, registration and other Taxes and fees, and, if required by applicable Law, the Representative will join in the execution of any such Tax Returns and other documentation.

#### **ARTICLE 8**

#### **DEFINITIONS**

"Accountants" means a nationally recognized firm of independent certified public accountants mutually agreed to by the Parties.

"Adverse Consequences" means all Proceedings, Orders, dues, penalties, fines, costs, amounts paid in settlement, liabilities, obligations, Taxes, Liens, losses, damages, deficiencies, costs of investigation, court costs, and other expenses (including interest, penalties and reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, whether in connection with Third Party Claims or claims among the Parties related to the enforcement of the provisions of this Agreement).

"Affiliate" means, with respect to the Person to which it refers, (a) a Person that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with, such Person, (b) any officer, director or shareholder of such Person, (c) any parent, sibling, descendant or spouse of such Person or of any of the Persons referred to in clauses (a) and (b), and (d) any corporation, limited liability company, general or limited partnership, trust, association or other business or investment entity that directly or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries controls, is controlled by or is under common control with any of the foregoing individuals. For purposes of this definition, the term "control" of a Person shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

- "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.
- "Ancillary Agreements" means all of the agreements being executed and delivered pursuant to this Agreement.
- "Applicable Area" means (a) anywhere in the world, but if such area is determined by judicial action to be too broad, then it means (b) North America, but if such area is determined by judicial action to be too broad, then it means (c) any country in which the Company engaged in any business prior to the Closing Date, but if such area is determined by judicial action to be too broad, then it means (d) any state within the United States of America in which the Company engaged in any business prior to the Closing Date.
- "Business Day" means any day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or any other day on which banks are required or authorized by Law to be closed in New York, New York.
  - "Buyer" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.
  - "Buyer Common Stock" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(f) above.
  - "Buyer Financial Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(h)(ii) above.
  - "Buyer Indemnitee" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.1 above.
  - "Buyer Preferred Stock" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(f) above.
  - "Buyer SEC Filings" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.2(h)(i) above.
  - "Buyer Shares" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(a) above.
  - "Cap" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4(b) above.
- "CERCLA" means the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended, and any applicable rules, regulations, directives, Orders, and guidance promulgated thereunder, and any successor to such statute, rules, regulations, directives, Orders or guidance.
  - "Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.8 above.
  - "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.8 above.
  - "Closing Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3 above.
  - "COBRA" means the requirements of Part 6 of Subtitle B of Title I of ERISA and Code §4980B and of any similar state Law.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any applicable rules and regulations thereunder, and any successor to such statute, rules or regulations.

"Company" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.

"Company IP Rights" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.12(a).

"Company Securities" means all of the outstanding equity of the Company, as set forth on Schedule 1.1.

"Confidential Information" means any information concerning the business and affairs of the Company not already generally available to the public.

"Consent" means, with respect to any Person, any consent, approval, authorization, permission or waiver of, or registration, declaration or other action or filing with or exemption by such Person.

"Contract" means any oral or written contract, obligation, understanding, commitment, lease, license, purchase order, bid or other agreement.

"Customer" means any Person who (a) purchased products or services from the Company (or their predecessors) during the three years prior to the Closing Date, (b) was called upon or solicited by the Company (or their predecessors) during such three year period, or (c) was a distributor, sales representative, agent or broker for the Company during such three year period.

"Debt" means any (a) obligations relating to indebtedness for borrowed money, (b) obligations evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments, (c) obligations in respect of capitalized leases (calculated in accordance with GAAP), (d) the principal or face amount of banker's acceptances, surety bonds, performance bonds or letters of credit (in each case whether or not drawn), (e) obligations for the deferred purchase price of property or services, including, without limitation, the maximum potential amount payable with respect to earnouts, purchase price adjustments or other payments related to acquisitions (other than current accounts payable to suppliers and similar accrued liabilities incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business, paid in a manner consistent with industry practice and reflected as a current liability in the Most Recent Balance Sheet), (f) obligations under any existing interest rate, commodity or other swap, hedge or financial derivative agreement entered into by the Company prior to Closing, (g) Off-Balance Sheet Financing of the Company in existence immediately prior to the Closing, (h) other long term or non-ordinary course liabilities, (i) indebtedness or obligations of the types referred to in the preceding clauses (a) through (h) of any other Person secured by any Lien on any assets of the Company, even though the Company has not assumed or otherwise become liable for the payment thereof, (j) obligations in the nature of guarantees of obligations of the type described in clauses (a) through (h) above of any other Person, in each case together with all accrued interest thereon and any applicable prepayment, redemption, breakage, make-whole or other premiums, fees or penalties. For the avoidance of doubt, "Debt" shall not include the Sellers Loan Amount.

"Debt Amount" means all Debt of the Company (on a consolidated basis) as of the Closing Date *plus*, without duplication, any amounts required to fully pay or otherwise satisfy all such Debt (including, but not limited to, any prepayment premium or penalty, breakage costs, accrued interest and costs and expenses), but excluding the Seller Loan Amount.

"Designated Courts" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.19 below.

"Designated Excluded Liabilities" means (a) any Debt of the Company as of the Closing Date that did not reduce the Final Purchase Consideration (other than the Sellers Loan Amount), (b) all Transaction Expenses that did not reduce the Final Purchase Consideration, (c) any and all liabilities or losses which accrue or are otherwise incurred by the Company prior to the Closing, and (d) any obligation of the Company to indemnify or hold harmless any current or former director, employee or officer of the Company for claims that relate to periods prior to the Closing, in each case (i) including, without limitation, any of the foregoing arising from matters disclosed to Buyer or its Affiliates or otherwise referenced in this Agreement, and whether any related claim arises before or after the Closing and (ii) whether such matters are known or unknown, contingent or otherwise, whether accrued, liquidated, matured or unmatured.

"Disclosure Schedule" means the disclosure schedule delivered by Sellers to Buyer on the date hereof.

"Drug" means a monoclonal antibody targeting alpha5 beta1 integrin currently in development by the Company as of the date hereof.

"Earnout Amount" means, with respect to each Earnout Measurement Period, the amount determined pursuant to Section 1.5 above.

"Earnout Measurement Period" means, with respect to a market, each of the consecutive twelve-month periods beginning on the date when the Company or Buyer, as applicable, first manufactures, sells and distributes the Drug in such market, ending on the date that the Drug loses both (a) patent protection and (b) the regulatory exclusivity described in Section 1.5; provided, that in the event that the last Earnout Measurement Period ends prior to the full twelve months of such Earnout Measurement Period, any Net Sales payable for such Earnout Measurement Period shall be calculated pursuant to Section 1.5 based on the Net Sales actually received at the time immediately prior to the end of such Earnout Measurement Period and not on an annualized basis.

"Earnout Objections Statement" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(c) above.

"Earnout Report" has the meaning specified in Section 1.5(c) above.

"Employee Benefit Plan" means any (a) qualified or nonqualified Employee Pension Benefit Plan or deferred compensation or retirement plan, fund, program, or arrangement, (b) Employee Welfare Benefit Plan, (c) "employee benefit plan" (as such term is defined in ERISA §3(3)), (d) equity-based plan, program, or arrangement (including any stock option, stock purchase, stock ownership, stock appreciation, phantom stock, or restricted stock plan) or (e) other retirement, severance, bonus, profit-sharing, incentive, health, medical, surgical, hospital, indemnity, welfare, sickness, accident, disability, death, apprenticeship, training, day care, scholarship, tuition reimbursement, education, adoption assistance, prepaid legal services, termination, unemployment, vacation or other paid time off, change in control, or other similar plan, fund, program, or arrangement, whether written or unwritten, that is sponsored, maintained, or contributed to, or required to be maintained or contributed to, by the Company or any ERISA Affiliate for the benefit of any present or former officers, employees, agents, directors, consultants, or independent contractors of the Company or an ERISA Affiliate.

- "Employee Pension Benefit Plan" has the meaning set forth in ERISA §3(2).
- "Employee Welfare Benefit Plan" has the meaning set forth in ERISA §3(1).
- "Employment Offer Letters" means those certain Employment Offer Letters dated as of the date hereof between Buyer and each of the Key Executives, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A.
  - "Enterprise Value" means \$3,750,000.
- "Environmental, Health, and Safety Requirements" means all Laws and Orders concerning public health and safety, worker and occupational health and safety, natural resources and pollution or protection of the environment, including all those relating to the presence, use, production, generation, handling, transportation, treatment, storage, disposal, distribution, labeling, testing, processing, discharge, release, threatened release, control, or cleanup of any Hazardous Substances, materials, or wastes, chemical substances, or mixtures, pesticides, pollutants, contaminants, toxic chemicals, petroleum products or byproducts, fuel oil products and byproducts, mold, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls, noise, or radiation.
  - "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- "ERISA Affiliate" means any Person that, together with the Company, would be treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code or Section 4001 of ERISA and the regulations thereunder.
  - "FDA" means the Food and Drug Administration.
  - "Fiduciary" has the meaning set forth in ERISA §3(21).
- "Final Purchase Consideration" means the number of Buyer Shares issued to Sellers at the Closing calculated as follows: the Enterprise Value, (A) minus the sum of the Debt Amount plus the Transaction Expenses Amount, in each case as set forth in the Closing Statement, (B) divided by \$1.15.
  - "Fundamental Representations" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.3 above.
  - "Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.7(a) above.
- "GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time in the United States as set forth in pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board (and its predecessors) and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

"Governmental Body" means any foreign or domestic federal, state or local government or quasi-governmental authority or any department, agency, subdivision, court or other tribunal of any of the foregoing.

"Hazardous Substances" means (a) petroleum or petroleum products, flammable materials, explosives, radioactive materials, radon gas, lead-based paint, asbestos in any form, urea formaldehyde foam insulation, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), transformers or other equipment that contain dielectric fluid containing PCBs and toxic mold or fungus of any kind or species, (b) any chemicals or other materials or substances which are defined as or included in the definition of "hazardous substances," "hazardous wastes," "hazardous materials," "toxic substances," "toxic pollutants," "contaminants," or words of similar import under any applicable Environmental, Health, and Safety Requirements, and (c) any other chemical, material or substance exposure to which is prohibited, limited or regulated under any applicable Environmental, Health, and Safety Requirements.

"Improvements" means all buildings, structures, fixtures, building systems and equipment, and all components thereof (including the roof, foundation and structural elements), included in the Real Property.

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a) above.

"Indemnifying Party" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a) above.

"Intellectual Property." means all of the following in any jurisdiction throughout the world: (a) all inventions (whether patentable or unpatentable and whether or not reduced to practice), all improvements thereto, and all patents, patent applications, and patent disclosures, together with all reissuances, continuations, continuations-in-part, divisions, extensions, and reexaminations thereof, as well as patent term extensions and supplementary protection certificates based thereon, (b) all trademarks, service marks, trade dress, logos, slogans, trade names, corporate and business names, Internet domain names, and rights in telephone numbers, together with all translations, adaptations, derivations, and combinations thereof and including all goodwill associated therewith, and all applications, registrations, and renewals in connection therewith, (d) all mask works and all applications, registrations, and renewals in connection therewith, (e) all trade secrets and confidential business information (including ideas, research and development, know-how, formulas, compositions, manufacturing and production processes and techniques, technical data and information, designs, drawings, specifications, customer and supplier lists, pricing and cost information, and business and marketing plans and proposals), (f) all Software, (g) all material advertising and promotional materials, (h) all other proprietary rights, and (i) all copies and tangible embodiments thereof (in whatever form or medium).

"Intellectual Property Licenses" means any Contract pursuant to which the Company uses Intellectual Property which is not owned by the Company or pursuant to which the Company grants any other Person the right to use any Intellectual Property owned by the Company.

"Key Executives" means, collectively, Graeme Currie, Michael Leviten, and Lisa Ryner.

"Knowledge" means (a) in the case of an individual, the actual or constructive knowledge of such individual, upon reasonable inquiry, (b) in the case of the Company, the actual knowledge of each Seller, and each Key Executive, in each case upon reasonable inquiry, and (c) in the case of Buyer, the actual knowledge of Tiago Reis Marques and Mathew Lazarus, in each case, upon reasonable inquiry.

"Law" means any foreign or domestic federal, state or local law, statute, code, ordinance, regulation, rule, consent agreement, constitution or treaty of any Governmental Body, including common law.

"Leased Real Property." means all leasehold or subleasehold estates and other rights to use or occupy any land, buildings, structures, improvements, fixtures or other interest in real property held by the Company.

"Leases" means all written or oral leases, subleases, licenses, concessions and other agreements, including all amendments, extensions, renewals, guaranties, and other agreements with respect thereto, pursuant to which the Company holds any Leased Real Property.

"Lien" means any lien (including liens of landlords, carriers, warehousemen, workmen, repairmen, mechanics, materialmen and similar liens, whether or not arising in the Ordinary Course of Business and whether or not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money), mortgage, pledge, encumbrance, charge, security interest, adverse claim, liability, interest, charge, preference, priority, proxy, transfer restriction (other than restrictions under the Securities Act and state securities laws), encroachment, Tax, order, community property interest, equitable interest, option, warrant, right of first refusal, easement, profit, license, servitude, right of way, covenant or zoning restriction.

"Material Adverse Effect" or "Material Adverse Change" means any event, change, development, or effect that, individually or in the aggregate, will or could reasonably be expected to have a materially adverse effect on (a) the business, operations, assets (including intangible assets), liabilities, prospects, operating results, value, employee, customer or supplier relations, or financial condition of the Company or (b) the ability of the Company or Sellers to consummate timely the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Material Contracts" means, collectively, the Contracts required to be listed in Section 3.13(a) of the Disclosure Schedule, the Leases, and the Intellectual Property Licenses.

"Most Recent Balance Sheet" means the balance sheet contained within the Most Recent Financial Statements.

"Most Recent Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.7(a) above.

"Most Recent Fiscal Month End" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.7(a) above.

"Most Recent Fiscal Year End" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.7(a) above.

"Multiemployer Plan" has the meaning set forth in ERISA §3(37).

"Net Sales" means the amounts received by Buyer or any of its Affiliates and sublicensees from the commercial use of the Drug, or the commercial sale of the Drug, from non-affiliated third parties in arm's length transactions, minus, to the extent such deductions or allowances can be documented by Buyer: (i) shipping costs (including freight, postage, handling and standard transportation charges such as insurance and packing and distribution charges), (ii) allowances or credits because of returned, rejected or recalled Drug products as actually allowed, (iii) other discounts, credits and allowances including normal and customary quantity discounts, cash discounts (including discounts for prompt payment), and customary trade promotional allowances and credits (including adjustments such as those granted on account of co-pay reduction programs, price adjustments, billing errors, damaged goods, rebates, chargeback rebates, fees, reimbursements or similar payments granted or given to wholesalers or other distributors, buying groups, healthcare insurance carriers, group purchasing organizations, managed health care organizations, wholesalers, pharmacy benefit management or similar organizations, federal, state/provincial, local and other Governmental Bodies, including their trade customers or other institutions), and discounts mandated by or granted in response to Law, retroactive price reductions or rebates paid or credited to any Governmental Body or third party payor, administrator or contractee, including in respect of any government subsidized program (including, without limitation, Medicare and Medicaid rebates), and (iv) Taxes including import, export, use, excise and sales Taxes, tariffs and duties (including customs duties) and other governmental charges imposed on the importation, use or sale of the Drug (including without limitation, value-added and withholding Taxes). For the avoidance of doubt, Net Sales shall exclude (a) any gains or losses from the collection of the proceeds of any insurance policies or settlements, (b) any restoration to income of any contingency reserve, except to the extent that provision for such reserve was made out of income accrued during any Earnout Measurement Period, (c) any income or gain or loss during such period from (i) any prior period adjustments resulting from any change in accounting principles in accordance with GAAP or (ii) any discontinued operations of Buyer or its Affiliates (including the Company) or disposition thereof, and (d) any gains or losses resulting from the retirement or extinguishment of Debt or the acquisition or disposition of any securities.

"Off-Balance Sheet Financing" means (a) any liability of the Company under any sale and leaseback transactions which does not create a liability on the consolidated balance sheet of the Company and (b) any liability of the Company under any synthetic lease, Tax retention operating lease, off-balance sheet loan or similar off-balance sheet financing product where the transaction is considered indebtedness for borrowed money for federal income Tax purposes but is classified as an operating lease in accordance with GAAP for financial reporting purposes.

"Order" means any order, award, decision, injunction, judgment, ruling, decree, charge, writ, subpoena or verdict entered, issued, made or rendered by any Governmental Body or arbitrator.

"Ordinary Course of Business" means the ordinary course of business consistent with past custom and practice (including with respect to quantity and frequency).

"Organizational Documents" means (a) any certificate or articles of incorporation, bylaws, certificate or articles of formation, operating agreement, stockholders' agreement, limited liability company agreement, voting agreement, right of co-sale and right of first refusal agreement, or partnership agreement, (b) any documents comparable to those described in clause (a) as may be applicable pursuant to any Law and (c) any amendment or modification to any of the foregoing.

- "Owned Real Property" means all the real property with respect to which the Company has fee simple title.
- "Party" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.
- "Permit" means any license, import license, export license, franchise, Consent, permit, certificate, certificate of occupancy or Order issued by any Person.
- "Permitted Lien" means any (a) liens for Taxes (i) not yet due or payable or (ii) that the Company is contesting in good faith through appropriate Proceedings in a timely manner for which adequate reserves have been established and shown on the Most Recent Balance Sheet, (b) restrictions, easements, covenants, reservations, rights of way or other similar matters of title to the Leased Real Property of record, and (c) zoning ordinances, restrictions, prohibitions and other requirements imposed by any Governmental Body, all of which do not materially interfere with the conduct of the business of the Company.
- "Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, firm, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, Governmental Body or other entity.
- "Pre-Closing Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3 above.
- "Proceeding" means any action, audit, proceeding, hearing, charge, complaint, claim, demand, lawsuit, litigation, investigation or arbitration (in each case, whether civil, criminal or administrative) brought before any Person pending by or before any Governmental Body or arbitrator.
  - "Prohibited Transaction" has the meaning set forth in ERISA §406 and Code §4975.
  - "Pro Rata Percentage" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(a) above.
  - "Purchase Consideration" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2 above.
  - "Real Property" means the Leased Real Property and the Owned Property.
  - "Registration Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.10 above.
  - "Released Claims" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.8 above.
  - "Released Parties" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.8 above.
  - "Releasors" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.8 above.
  - "Representative" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.

"Restricted Business" means any business and operations (including research, discovery, development, production, distribution, and sale of treatments) primarily related to, involving or otherwise utilizing a monoclonal antibody targeting alpha5 beta1 integrin for central nervous system disorders.

"Restricted Period" means a period of five years following the Closing.

"SEC" means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any applicable rules and regulations thereunder, and any successor to such statute, rules or regulations.

"Securities Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and any applicable rules and regulations thereunder, and any successor to such statute, rules or regulations.

"Seller" or "Sellers" has the meaning set forth in the preface above.

"Seller Indemnitees" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.2 above.

"Seller Loan Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.9 above.

"Straddle Period Returns" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3 above.

"Straddle Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3 above.

"Software" means computer software programs (and all enhancements, versions, releases, and updates thereto), including software compilations, software tool sets, compilers, higher level or "proprietary" languages and all related programming and user documentation, whether in source code, object code or human readable form, or any translation or modification thereof that substantially preserves its original identity.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, limited liability company, partnership, association, or other business entity of which (a) if a corporation, a majority of the total voting power of shares of stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors, managers, or trustees thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof or (b) if a limited liability company, partnership, association, or other business entity (other than a corporation), a majority of partnership or other similar ownership or equity interest thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof and for this purpose, a Person or Persons owns a majority ownership or equity interest in such a business entity (other than a corporation) if such Person or Persons shall be allocated a majority of such business entity's gains or losses or shall be or control any manager, management board, managing director or general partner of such business entity (other than a corporation). The term "Subsidiary" shall include all Subsidiaries of such Subsidiary.

"Taxe" or "Taxes" means any federal, state, local and foreign net income, alternative or add-on minimum, estimated, gross income, gross receipts, sales, use, ad valorem, value added, transfer, franchise, capital profits, lease, service, license, withholding, payroll, employment, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, premium, property, abandoned property or escheat, environmental or windfall profit tax, customs duty or other tax, governmental fee or other like assessment or charge (and any liability incurred or borne by virtue of the application of Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar or corresponding provision of state, local or foreign Law), as a transferee or successor, by contract or otherwise), together with all interest, penalties, additions to tax and additional amounts with respect thereto.

"Tax Return" means any return, declaration, report, claim for refund, or information return or statement relating to Taxes, including any schedule or attachment thereto, and including any amendment thereof.

"Third Party Claim" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.6(a) above.

"Threshold" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.4(a) above.

"Transaction Expenses" means any and all (a) legal, accounting, tax, financial advisory, environmental consultants and other professional or transaction related costs, fees and expenses incurred by the Company in connection with this Agreement or in investigating, pursuing or completing the transactions contemplated hereby (including any amounts owed to any consultants, auditors, accountants, attorneys, brokers or investment bankers), (b) payments, bonuses or severance which become due or are otherwise required to be made as a result of or in connection with the Closing or as a result of any change of control or other similar provisions, and (c) payroll, employment or other Taxes, if any, required to be paid by Buyer (on behalf of the Company) or the Company with respect to the amounts payable pursuant to this Agreement, the amounts described in clause (a) and (b), or the forgiveness of any loans or other obligations owed by Sellers or Company employees in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. "Transaction Expenses Amount" means an amount equal to all Transaction Expenses that have not been paid prior to the Closing Date, whether or not the Company or Sellers, as applicable, have been billed for such expenses.

"Transfer Agent" means Vstock Transfer LLC.

"Warrants" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(b) above.

#### **ARTICLE 9**

# MISCELLANEOUS

9.1 <u>Press Releases and Public Announcements</u>. Neither the Representative nor any Seller shall issue any press release or make any public announcement relating to the subject matter of this Agreement without the prior written approval of Buyer; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that any Party may make any public disclosure it believes in good faith is required by applicable Law (in which case the disclosing Party will use its reasonable best efforts to advise the other Parties prior to making the disclosure).

- 9.2 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement shall not confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
- 9.3 Entire Agreement. This Agreement (including the documents referred to herein) constitutes the entire agreement among the Parties and supersedes any prior understandings, agreements, or representations by or among the Parties, written or oral, to the extent they relate in any way to the subject matter hereof.
- 9.4 <u>Succession and Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties named herein and their respective successors and permitted assigns. No Party may assign either this Agreement or any of its rights, interests, or obligations hereunder without the prior written approval of Buyer and the Representative; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that Buyer may (a) assign any or all of its rights and interests hereunder to one or more of its Affiliates and designate one or more of its Affiliates to perform its obligations hereunder (in any or all of which cases Buyer nonetheless shall remain responsible for the performance of all of its obligations hereunder), (b) assign its rights under this Agreement for collateral security purposes to any lenders providing financing to Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or (c) assign its rights under this Agreement to any Person that acquires the Company or any of its assets.
- 9.5 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts (including by means of electronic mail), each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which together will constitute one and the same instrument.
- 9.6 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings contained in this Agreement are inserted for convenience only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 9.7 Notices. All notices, requests, demands, claims, and other communications hereunder will be in writing. Any notice, request, demand, claim, or other communication hereunder shall be deemed duly given (a) when delivered personally to the recipient, (b) when sent by electronic mail, on the date of transmission to such recipient, (c) one Business Day after being sent to the recipient by reputable overnight courier service (charges prepaid), or (d) four Business Days after being mailed to the recipient by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested and postage prepaid, and addressed to the intended recipient as set forth below:

If to Sellers or the Representative: PD Joint Holdings, LLC Series 2016-A or Paul B. Manning

c/o Tiger Lily Capital, LLC 200 Garrett Street, Suite O Charlottesville, Virginia 22902 Attention: Legal Department Email: legal@pbmcap.com

If to Buyer: c/o Pasithea Therapeutics Corp.

1111 Lincoln Road, Suite 500 Miami Beach, Florida Attention: Tiago Reis Marques Email: tiago@pasithea.com

Copy to: McDermott Will & Emery LLP

One Vanderbilt Avenue New York, NY 10017 Attention: Robert Cohen Email: rcohen@mwe.com Any Party may change the address to which notices, requests, demands, claims, and other communications hereunder are to be delivered by giving the other Parties notice in the manner herein set forth.

- 9.8 Governing Law. This Agreement and any claim, controversy or dispute arising out of or related to this Agreement, any of the transactions contemplated hereby, the relationship of the parties, and/or the interpretation and enforcement of the rights and duties of the parties, whether arising in contract, tort, equity or otherwise, shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the domestic Laws of the State of Delaware (including in respect of the statute of limitations or other limitations period applicable to any such claim, controversy or dispute), without giving effect to any choice or conflict of Law provision or rule (whether of the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would cause the application of the Laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of Delaware.
- 9.9 <u>Amendments and Waivers</u>. No amendment of any provision of this Agreement shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing and signed by Buyer and the Representative. No waiver by any Party of any provision of this Agreement or any default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder, whether intentional or not, shall be valid unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Party making such waiver nor shall such waiver be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence.
- 9.10 <u>Injunctive Relief.</u> Sellers and the Representative hereby agree that, in the event of breach of this Agreement, damages would be difficult, if not impossible, to ascertain, that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached, and that the character, periods and geographical area and the scope of the restrictions on Sellers' activities in <u>Section 4.5</u> are fair and reasonably required for the protection of Buyer and its Affiliates (including the Company). It is accordingly agreed that, in addition to and without limiting any other remedy or right it may have, Buyer shall be entitled to an injunction or other equitable relief in any court of competent jurisdiction, without any necessity of proving damages or any requirement for the posting of a bond or other security, enjoining any such breach (including a breach of <u>Sections 4.5</u> and <u>4.9</u>), and enforcing specifically the terms and provisions. Sellers and the Representative hereby waive any and all defenses they may have on the ground of lack of jurisdiction or competence of the court to grant such an injunction or other equitable relief.
- 9.11 <u>Severability</u>. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions hereof or the validity or enforceability of the offending term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction.

- 9.12 Expenses. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, each Party will bear its own costs and expenses (including legal fees and expenses) incurred in connection with the negotiation, drafting and execution of, and performance under, this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.
- 9.13 <u>Construction</u>. The Parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted collectively by the Parties and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any Party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this Agreement. Any reference to any Law shall be deemed also to refer to all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, unless the context requires otherwise. The word "including" shall mean "including without limitation" and the word "or" shall mean "and/or."
- 9.14 <u>Incorporation of Exhibits and Disclosure Schedule</u>. The Exhibits, Disclosure Schedule and other Schedules identified in this Agreement are incorporated herein by reference and made a part hereof.
- 9.15 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Representative and each Seller shall treat and hold as confidential all of the terms and conditions of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the other Ancillary Agreements, including the Purchase Consideration and each of its components; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the Representative or any Seller may disclose such information to its legal counsel, accountants, financial planners and/or other advisors on an as-needed basis so long as any such Person is bound by a confidentiality obligation with respect thereto.

#### 9.16 Representative.

(a) Each Seller hereby appoints the Representative for and on behalf of Sellers to give and receive notices and communications in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, to authorize and agree to adjustments to the Purchase Consideration and Earnout Amount under Article 1 and other applicable provisions of this Agreement, to authorize distribution of the Purchase Consideration (including the Earnout Amount), to take all actions on behalf of Sellers pursuant to this Agreement and any Ancillary Agreement to which such Seller is a party, and to take all actions necessary or appropriate in the judgment of the Representative for the accomplishment of the foregoing. More specifically, the Representative shall have the authority to make all decisions and determinations and to take all actions (including giving Consents or agreeing to any amendments to this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement to which it is a party or to the terminations and to take all action or permitted hereunder on behalf of each such Seller, and any such action, decision or determination so made or taken shall be deemed the action, decision or determination of each such Seller, and any notice, communication, document, certificate or information required (other than any notice required by Law or under the Company's Organizational Documents) to be given to any Seller hereunder or pursuant to any Ancillary Agreement shall be deemed so given if given to the Representative. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Representative shall be authorized, in connection with the Closing, to execute all certificates, documents and agreements on behalf of and in the name of Sellers necessary to effectuate the Closing and related transactions. The Representative shall be authorized to take all actions on behalf of Sellers in connection with any claims made under Articles 6 or 7 of this Agreement, to defend or settle such claims, and to make payments in respect of such claims on behalf of Sellers. Sellers may remove

- (b) The Representative will not be liable for any act done or omitted hereunder as the Representative while acting in good faith and not in a manner constituting gross negligence, criminality, fraud or willful misconduct, and any act done or omitted pursuant to the advice of counsel will be conclusive evidence of such good faith. Sellers will severally indemnify the Representative and hold the Representative harmless against any Adverse Consequences incurred without gross negligence, criminality, fraud or willful misconduct on the part of the Representative and arising out of or in connection with the acceptance or administration of the Representative's duties hereunder.
- (c) A decision, act, Consent or instruction of the Representative will constitute a decision of all Sellers and will be final, binding and conclusive upon each such Seller, and Buyer may rely upon any such decision, act, Consent or instruction of the Representative as being the decision, act, Consent or instruction of each such Seller. The Buyer Indemnitees are hereby relieved from any Adverse Consequences to any Person for any acts done by such Buyer Indemnitees in accordance with such decision, act, Consent or instruction of the Representative.
- (d) Buyer shall be entitled to deal exclusively with the Representative on all matters relating to this Agreement and shall be entitled to rely conclusively (without further evidence of any kind whatsoever) on any document executed or purported to be executed on behalf of any Seller by the Representative, and on any other action taken or purported to be taken on behalf of any Seller by the Representative, as being fully binding upon such Seller, and no Seller shall have the right to object to, dissent from, protest or otherwise contest the same. No Seller shall institute any Proceeding against the Representative or its Affiliates or representatives alleging that the Representative did not have the authority to act as the Representative on such Seller's behalf, and Buyer shall not be held liable or accountable in any manner for any act or omission of the Representative in such capacity.
- (e) The provisions of this Section 9.16, including the power of attorney granted hereby, are independent and severable, are irrevocable and coupled with an interest, are being granted in part as an inducement to the Parties hereto to enter into this Agreement, and shall not be terminated by any act of any Seller or by operation of Law, whether by death or other event.
- 9.17 <u>Schedules</u>. Nothing in the schedules hereto shall be deemed adequate to disclose an exception to a representation or warranty made herein unless the schedule identifies the exception with reasonable particularity and describes the relevant facts in reasonable detail. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the mere listing (or inclusion of a copy) of a document or other item shall not be deemed adequate to disclose an exception to a representation or warranty made herein (unless the representation or warranty has to do with the existence of the document or other item itself). The Parties intend that each representation, warranty, and covenant contained herein shall have independent legal significance. If any Party has breached any representation, warranty or covenant contained herein in any respect, the fact that there exists another representation, warranty or covenant relating to the same subject matter (regardless of the relative levels of specificity) which the Party has not breached shall not detract from or mitigate the fact that the Party is in breach of the first representation, warranty, or covenant.

9.18 Waiver of Jury Trial. EACH OF THE PARTIES IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR OTHER LITIGATION OF ANY TYPE BROUGHT BY ANY OF THE PARTIES AGAINST ANY OTHER PARTY OR ANY AFFILIATE OF ANY OTHER SUCH PARTY, WHETHER WITH RESPECT TO CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS OR OTHERWISE. THE PARTIES AGREE THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE TRIED BY A COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, THE PARTIES FURTHER AGREE THAT THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IS WAIVED BY OPERATION OF THIS SECTION AS TO ANY ACTION, COUNTERCLAIM OR OTHER PROCEEDING WHICH SEEKS, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, TO CHALLENGE THE VALIDITY OR ENFORCEABILITY OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY PROVISION HEREOF. THIS WAIVER SHALL APPLY TO ANY SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, SUPPLEMENTS OR MODIFICATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT.

9.19 Exclusive Venue. THE PARTIES AGREE THAT ALL DISPUTES, LEGAL ACTIONS, SUITS AND PROCEEDINGS ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT MUST BE BROUGHT EXCLUSIVELY IN A STATE OR FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT LOCATED IN THE STATE OF DELAWARE (COLLECTIVELY THE "DESIGNATED COURTS"). EACH PARTY HEREBY CONSENTS AND SUBMITS TO THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF THE DESIGNATED COURTS. NO LEGAL ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT MAY BE BROUGHT IN ANY OTHER FORUM. EACH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ALL CLAIMS OF IMMUNITY FROM JURISDICTION AND ANY OBJECTION WHICH SUCH PARTY MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE LAYING OF VENUE OF ANY SUIT, ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN ANY DESIGNATED COURT, INCLUDING ANY RIGHT TO OBJECT ON THE BASIS THAT ANY DISPUTE, ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING BROUGHT IN THE DESIGNATED COURTS HAS BEEN BROUGHT IN AN IMPROPER OR INCONVENIENT FORUM OR VENUE. EACH OF THE PARTIES ALSO AGREES THAT DELIVERY OF ANY PROCESS, SUMMONS, NOTICE OR DOCUMENT TO A PARTY HEREOF IN COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 9.7 OF THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE EFFECTIVE SERVICE OF PROCESS FOR ANY ACTION, SUIT OR PROCEEDING IN A DESIGNATED COURT WITH RESPECT TO ANY MATTERS TO WHICH THE PARTIES HAVE SUBMITTED TO JURISDICTION AS SET FORTH ABOVE.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.		
	BUYER:	
	Pasithea Therapeutics Corp.	
	By: /s/ Tiago Reis Marques	
	Name: Tiago Reis Marques Title: Chief Executive Officer	
	COMPANY:	
	Alpha-5 Integrin, LLC	
	By: /s/ Graeme Currie	
	Name: Graeme Currie Title: Chief Executive Officer	
	SELLERS:	
	PD Joint Holdings, LLC Series 2016-A	
	By: Tiger Lily Capital, LLC, its Manager	
	/s/ Paul B. Manning	
	Name: Paul B. Manning Title: Manager	
	/s/ Bradford Manning	
	Name: Bradford Manning Title: Manager	

/s/ Larry Steinman Name: Larry Steinman REPRESENTATIVE:

/s/ Paul Manning Name: Paul Manning

# Schedule 1.1

# Sellers

	Company	Pro Rata		
Seller	Securities	Percentage	Buyer Shares	Warrants
PD Joint Holdings, LLC Series 2016-A	8,000 Common Units	80%	2,608,696	800,000
Larry Steinman	2,000 Common Units	20%	652,174	200,000

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

#### I, Tiago Reis Marques, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Pasithea Therapeutics Corp.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

By: /s/ Tiago Reis Marques

Tiago Reis Marques Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

# I, Daniel Schneiderman, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Pasithea Therapeutics Corp.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(e) and 15d–15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a–15(f) and 15d–15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

By: /s/ Daniel Schneiderman

Daniel Schneiderman Interim Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Pasithea Therapeutics Corp. (the "Company") as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned, in the capacity and on the date indicated below, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to his knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operation of the Company.

By: /s/ Tiago Reis Marques

Tiago Reis Marques Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

# PASITHEA THERAPEUTICS CORP. CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Pasithea Therapeutics Corp. (the "Company") as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned, in the capacity and on the date indicated below, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to his knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operation of the Company.

By: /s/ Daniel Schneiderman

Daniel Schneiderman Interim Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)